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LUIS G. FORTUÑO, Puerto Rico 
CHRISTOPHER H. SMITH, New Jersey 
ELTON GALLEGLY, California 
RON PAUL, Texas 
JO ANN DAVIS, Virginia 

JASON STEINBAUM, Subcommittee Staff Director 
ERIC JACOBSTEIN, Subcommittee Professional Staff Member 

MARK WALKER, Republican Professional Staff Member 
ERIN DIAMOND, Staff Associate 



(III)

C O N T E N T S 

Page

BRIEFERS 
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VIOLENCE IN CENTRAL AMERICA 

TUESDAY, JUNE 26, 2007

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE WESTERN HEMISPHERE, 

COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS, 
Washington, DC. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:33 p.m. in room 
2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Eliot L. Engel (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Mr. ENGEL. Good afternoon. I am pleased to welcome everyone 
to today’s briefing and hearing on violence in Central America. I 
will make my opening statement and allow other members to make 
opening statements after we complete this briefing portion of to-
day’s session. 

Let me say that it is a real honor for me to welcome to the sub-
committee two Ambassadors who are great representatives of their 
country here in Washington and good friends of mine in my new 
capacity as subcommittee chairman. I want to say what a pleasure 
and an honor it is for me to be able to listen to what they have 
to say. 

I know the rest of our subcommittee members and our ranking 
member feel as I do, so let me welcome Ambassador Guillermo 
Castillo from Guatemala and Ambassador Robert Flores from Hon-
duras. 

This will be the quickest introduction you ever have. Mr. Ambas-
sadors, the floor is yours to make your statements. Ambassador 
Castillo? 

STATEMENT OF HIS EXCELLENCY JOSÉ GUILLERMO 
CASTILLO VILLACORTA, AMBASSADOR OF GUATEMALA 

Ambassador CASTILLO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you 
also to the ranking member for this invitation to be here today on 
this very important issue for our countries. 

Central American nations have suffered from increased violence 
in recent years, prompting a growing concern about the region’s se-
curity. The problem is particularly acute in El Salvador, Guate-
mala and Honduras, and it is of great interest also to Mexico and 
the United States. 

Indeed, it was a central issue discussed by both President Oscar 
Berger of Guatemala and President Felipe Calderón of Mexico in 
their separate bilateral meetings with President Bush during his 
recent visit to Latin America. Both leaders called for a comprehen-
sive regional approach to the threats posed by trafficking in drugs, 
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people and weapons, as well as youth gangs in the region and the 
links between these two phenomena. 

The power of these groups not only undermines the governability 
in our countries, but also jeopardizes the security of our citizens. 
It is also highly detrimental to the region’s economic development. 

My purpose today is to highlight our view of the serious 
vulnerabilities and threats in the region share with this sub-
committee some of the actions being taken in response to these 
problems and discuss in some extent the agreement signed between 
the United Nations and the Government of Guatemala for the cre-
ation of an independent commission to combat impunity in Guate-
mala. 

On the vulnerabilities that have created a growing violence in 
the region, there are four main reasons. One is related to the geo-
graphic location; the second one with the increased number of 
gangs. The third one has been the easy access to weapons that 
originally flowed in during the internal armed struggles in coun-
tries like mine; and, fourth, is the high proportion of youth in our 
countries. 

Going to the first one, the geographic location, our location 
makes Central America as a region important for the transpor-
tation of drugs from the southern producing countries into the 
north, the largest drug consuming market. The trafficking routes, 
once used to transport guns and contraband during internal con-
flicts, evolved into transportation corridors for drugs in some of the 
countries. 

When you consider that the yearly drug market is estimated at 
$60 million, it is not surprising that drug lords in our countries are 
exceedingly wealthy. Their resources often surpass the resources 
available to combat them. 

There is strong evidence in Guatemala that these groups have in-
filtrated some public institutions and in some cases even exercise 
control over local governments. In recent years, in fact, there has 
been growing concern that drug lords might be interested in openly 
financing political campaigns or running for office themselves. 

Quoting a good friend of mine, Moisés Naı́m, the editor of For-
eign Policy magazine, he says that illicit trade, including traf-
ficking, is a bigger problem than any one country can tackle alone. 
This holds true for powerful governments as much as it does for 
less powerful and more resource-constrained nations. It requires 
legal, police and intelligence cooperation across borders. 

The economic power of these drug lords, their infiltration of gov-
ernment agencies, the allure of easy money and the violence that 
these illegal activities generate are undermining the basis of our 
societies. 

The other problem—I am just going to mention it; my colleague 
is going to cover it in more extent—is the problem of street gangs 
or gangs in general. There have been many analyses written on 
this complex problem, but something that we can take from them 
is that there is no consensus on its causes or its scale. 

The estimates for gang membership in Central America vary 
from 70,000 to over 300,000 members. While the number of gangs 
in Guatemala exceeds 300, the two most significant are Mara 
Salvatrucha, the MS–13, and Mara 18, the 18th Street gang. Both 
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have operations stretching from the United States all the way 
down to Nicaragua. 

We believe that the only answer to a cross-border problem is a 
cross-border solution, so cooperation among our countries is essen-
tial. That is why last year the Central American Integration Sys-
tem, SICA, created a special security commission to articulate their 
regional efforts in the security agenda. This commission has al-
ready held dialogues with their counterparts in Mexico and the 
United States. Its aim is dealing with strong coordination among 
all the nations that are dealing with these problems. 

What are we doing in the Guatemalan Government? Our actions 
are in three basic areas. The first one, we have been pressing for 
changes in our legislation dealing with international crime. Some 
of these changes include measures to control money laundering and 
the financing of terrorist activities, updating codes to reflect new 
crimes and toughening penalties for several illegal activities, in-
cluding trafficking in persons. Recently, in this year, we adopted a 
law against organized crime that gives authorities the ability to 
conduct covert operations and eavesdropping. 

The second one, and this is something that we received support 
from this subcommittee, is the creation of what we call the Na-
tional Institute of Forensic Sciences. This was approved by our 
Congress last September with an initial voucher of 40 million 
quetzals. It is equivalent to about $6 million. The Institute is going 
to be an autonomous entity that will be in charge of processing sci-
entific proof to support criminal cases presented in Court. 

So far, impunity has been a tremendous problem in criminal 
cases due to the lack of undisputable proof against suspected crimi-
nals. The vulnerability of this system is due mostly to it relies upon 
testimonial proof, which can be easily dismissed. Therefore, the 
percentage of cases that end up with a full conviction is very low. 

This has been highlighted by the U.S. Congress and many orga-
nizations, particularly in the case of persecution of the violent mur-
ders of women in my country. It is expected that with the possi-
bility of concrete scientific proof we will have elements to reverse 
this situation. 

The third one, and I would like to spend a few minutes on this 
one, very short, is the creation of the Independent International 
Commission to End Impunity in Guatemala. After years of negotia-
tions, the agreement was signed in December of last year between 
the Guatemalan Government and the United Nations. 

The reasons why this commission is so important for us includes 
the fact that some of the practices that characterize the armed con-
flict left severely weakened institutions. Specifically, counterinsur-
gent groups created structures within the state to conduct their op-
erations, and the control of these structures over the population 
was responsible for human rights violations and the creation of 
strong networks of corruption and organized crime. 

With the end of the armed conflict and the changes that followed, 
these structures went gradually into clandestine operational mode. 
The networks used to traffic arms and contraband became struc-
tures that facilitated the operations of more lucrative illicit busi-
nesses like drug trafficking. The structures I believe to be involved 
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in the use of violence to stop political, social and judicial processes 
that affect their interests in our country. 

Our Government is committed and engaged in a fight against 
powerful and well-funded groups, and we believe that this commis-
sion is a fundamental tool to initiate investigative processes 
against them, as well as to support and strengthen the local insti-
tutions that are responsible for security and justice. 

Its core functions will be from one side the investigation of the 
existence of these parallel structures, their activities, operations 
and sources of financing and sharing this information with the 
international community, and on the other side the formulation of 
public policies to eradicate this problem. 

Moreover, the commission will be entitled to promote criminal 
prosecution of members of these groups and will be able to act as 
second plaintiff in these processes. In particular, by contributing 
with evidence to help build solid cases that could be truly paradig-
matic and will establish an important precedent in our judicial sys-
tem. 

To give you an update, in February of this year the agreement 
was sent by our administration to the Guatemalan Congress for ap-
proval. In May of this year, the Constitutional Court not only gave 
a green light to the creation of the commission, but it also provided 
a legal interpretation on how the commission should operate. 

Most of the political parties in Guatemala have supported this 
commission, but our Congress is in recess now and it has been dif-
ficult to convoke an extraordinary session to approve CICIG. Our 
Executive Branch, through the Office of the Vice President, is lead-
ing the efforts to lobby for this agreement and its prompt approval. 

I would like to add also that the commission has strong support 
from most sectors in civil society, the press and international com-
munity, including the U.S. Government. 

My government believes that this commission is a new stepping 
stone in the fight against illicit activities in the world, and the sup-
port of the international community in the success of this commis-
sion can serve as an example to other regions in the world that suf-
fer from similar problems. 

I would like to thank Chairman Engel, Ranking Member Burton 
and Representatives Fortuño and Mack for the letter to the Guate-
malan Congress in support of the approval of this commission. I 
also want to thank the members of the Senate for Resolution No. 
155 introduced by Senators Dodd, Biden, Bingaman, Leahy and 
Durbin. It was approved in May on the same issue. 

To end, we would also welcome any initiative by a member of 
this subcommittee that might lead to the prompt adoption of the 
commission. 

Thank you very much. 
[The prepared statement of Ambassador Castillo follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HIS EXCELLENCY JOSÉ GUILLERMO CASTILLO VILLACORTA, 
AMBASSADOR OF GUATEMALA 

I would like to thank the Chairman and ranking member of the Foreign Affairs 
Committee, as well as the Chairman and ranking member of the Western Hemi-
sphere Subcommittee, for holding this briefing and for the cordial invitation to par-
ticipate as a special guest, and brief the Subcommittee on an issue of common inter-
est that poses a serious threat to our countries and to the safety and security of 
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their citizens. I hope this type of inter-governmental cooperation will extend past 
this room and translate into concrete and positive action for the benefit of all our 
neighboring countries. 

Central American nations have suffered from increased violence in recent years 
prompting a growing concern about the region’s security. The problem is particu-
larly acute in Guatemala, El Salvador and Honduras and is of great interest to Mex-
ico and the United States. Indeed, it was a central issue discussed by both President 
Oscar Berger of Guatemala and President Felipe Calderón of Mexico in their sepa-
rate bilateral meetings with President Bush during his recent visit to Latin Amer-
ica. 

Both leaders called for a comprehensive regional approach to the threats posed 
by illicit trade and youth gangs, particularly their trafficking in drugs, people and 
weapons, and the links between the two phenomena. The power of these forces not 
only undermines the governability of Central American nations and jeopardizes the 
lives of their citizens, but it is also highly detrimental to the region’s economic de-
velopment. 

My purpose today is to:
(a) Highlight our view of the serious vulnerabilities and threats the region is 

facing
(b) Share with this Subcommittee some of the actions being taken in response 

to these problems, and
(c) Discuss the agreement signed between the United Nations and the Gov-

ernment of Guatemala to create an Independent International Commission to 
End Impunity in Guatemala (CICIG).

Central American nations are vulnerable to this growing violence chiefly for four 
reasons: (1) their location, (2) the street gangs that have emerged in our nations; 
(3) the easy access to weapons that originally flowed in during the internal armed 
struggles in countries like mine, and (4) the high proportion of adolescents in our 
nations’ populations. 
Location, location, location—and drug trafficking 

Central America’s geography makes it the transportation corridor from southern 
drug-producing countries to the north’s largest drug-consuming market. These traf-
ficking routes, once used to transport guns and contraband during internal regional 
conflicts, evolved into transportation corridors for drugs. 

The yearly drug market’s value has been estimated at $60 billion. Not surpris-
ingly, drug lords in our countries are exceedingly wealthy. Indeed, their resources 
often exceed the resources available to combat them. There is strong evidence, more-
over, that these groups have infiltrated public institutions, and in some cases even 
exercise control over local governments. In recent years in fact, there has been grow-
ing concern that drug lords might be interested in openly financing political cam-
paigns or running for office themselves. 

While Guatemala chiefly provides a trafficking route for drug lords, in recent 
years poppy plantations have spread in the country as well. This is simply because 
the war on drug production in Colombia has increased the incentives to produce 
elsewhere. In 2006, for example, more than 27 million poppy plants were destroyed 
in Guatemala. The poppy plantations are in remote and inaccessible areas on the 
border with Mexico. There is no indication that the plants are being processed into 
heroin in Guatemala, but the international nature of the business clearly requires 
additional cooperation between all the nations involved. 

In his book ILLICIT: How Smugglers, Traffickers and Copycats are Hijacking the 
Global Economy, Moisés Naı́m, the editor of Foreign Policy magazine, remarks, 
‘‘Governments can’t do it alone. Anti-trafficking strategies based on government ac-
tion alone are doomed to founder on government’s inherent limitations—national 
frontiers and bureaucratic processes—that traffickers have so adeptly turned to 
their advantage . . . Illicit trade is a bigger problem than any one country, police 
force, or military or spy agency can tackle alone. This holds true for powerful gov-
ernments that have the capability to intervene outside their own borders as much 
as it does for less powerful and more resource-constrained nations . . . It requires 
legal, police, and intelligence cooperation across borders . . . And it makes it crucial 
that we find ways to equip governments for the fight.’’

Few of the drugs that cross Central America are intended for local consumption 
(less than 10%). But the economic power of the drug lords, their infiltration of gov-
ernment agencies, regional poverty coupled with the allure of easy money, and the 
violence that these illegal activities generate are undermining the basis of our soci-
eties and our ability to deal with these problems. 
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Street gangs, weapons, and youngsters 
Gangs and gang members are a serious threat to public security in some commu-

nities in Central America, Mexico and the United States. Many analyses have been 
written on this complex problem, but there is little consensus on its causes or its 
scale. Estimates for gang membership in Central America vary from 70,000 to 
305,000. In the case of Guatemala, the estimates range from 14,000 to more than 
100,000. While the number of gangs in Guatemala exceeds 300, the two most signifi-
cant are ‘Mara Salvatrucha’ (MS13 gang) and Mara 18 (18th Street gang) and both 
have operations stretching from the United States to Nicaragua. In Central Amer-
ica, the countries most affected by the gangs are El Salvador, Guatemala and Hon-
duras. There is a clear need here too, for more coordination to deal with this prob-
lem. 

There is no doubt that weapons which originally flowed in during internal armed 
struggles are now accessible to the gangs or that the high proportion of youths in 
our countries tends to make the gang violence problem more acute. In the case of 
Guatemala, for example, 70% of the population is under 29 years of age and 50% 
under 15. Most gang members are male but an estimated 10% are female. 

The evidence suggests that gang members are involved in street crimes, assas-
sinations, extortion and drug distribution. The typical entry age is 13, but there are 
known cases of children as young as 8 involved in assassinations. Organized crime 
and gangs have found that using young children to commit crimes works to their 
benefit, because an adolescent under 18 cannot be prosecuted. 

Some studies claim that the gangs are organized in unrelated cells (clicas) that 
do not have international connections. However, a recent study conducted by the 
U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID) based on interviews with 
former gang members, indicates that their organization is far more complex. The 
study shows the pyramid in which these groups operate:

1. There is a connection at high levels between gang members and organized 
crime and drug traffickers. Most analysts do not believe that there is a direct 
ascension from neighborhood gangs to organized crime, but it is nonetheless 
believed that some narco-bosses work closely with leaders of the most sophis-
ticated transnational gangs.

2. Transnational gang leaders, especially MS13 and 18th Street, oversee well-
connected cells with extensive communication networks that are linked to ex-
tortion, arms and drug distribution in neighborhoods where they operate. 
The recent indictment in Maryland, where gang members serving prison 
time in El Salvador directed fellow gang members in Maryland to commit 
violent crimes including murder, is an example of the extent of these net-
works.

3. Cell members (national) are in charge of collecting ‘‘war taxes,’’ extorting 
small businesses, bus and taxi drivers, distribution trucks and others.

4. Neighborhood gang members who are not members of 18th Street or MS–
13 nonetheless imitate them.

5. Youths are at risk due to territorial or family contact with gang members. 
The lives of youths aged 8 to 18 are characterized by several risk factors, 
making them susceptible to joining a gang. 

National and international steps taken to combat the problem 
There is a need to strengthen three areas of action to battle this problem.

a) Gather more intelligence on gang leaders and bring them to justice.
b) Expand programs to help members who want to leave a gang, people who 

usually risk their lives to do so.
c) Bolster prevention mechanisms in youth centers and schools, among other 

locations.
The governments of Central America, Mexico and the United States recognize 

that the fight against an international problem requires international solutions. The 
only answer to a cross-border problem is a cross-border solution, so cooperation 
among our countries is imperative. 

Last year the Central American Integration System (SICA) created a special ‘Se-
curity Commission’ to articulate the regional security agenda. It is made up by the 
Ministers of Foreign Affairs, Defense and Interior from all our countries. This Com-
mission has already held dialogues with their counterparts in Mexico and the U.S. 

Guatemala will chair the Commission this semester and we expect to have a re-
gional working agenda before the end of the year. 

The Guatemalan government has been working in three main security areas: 
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The first has been to press for changes in legislation dealing with international 
crime. Some of these changes include (1) the adoption of measures to control money 
laundering and the financing of terrorist activities; (2) updating criminal codes to 
reflect today’s crimes and (3) toughening penalties for several illegal activities, in-
cluding trafficking in persons. In 2007, moreover, Guatemala adopted a law against 
organized crime that gives authorities the ability to conduct covert operations and 
eavesdropping to obtain information that helps brings criminals to justice. In 2004 
Guatemala deposited the ‘United Nations Convention Against Transnational Orga-
nized Crime’ and its three protocols: (the Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish 
Trafficking in Persons, especially women and children; the Protocol Against the 
Smuggling of Migrants by Land, Sea and Air; and the Protocol against the Illicit 
Manufacturing of and trafficking in fire arms, their parts and components). 

The second is the creation of The National Institute of Forensic Sciences (INACIF) 
that was approved by our Congress on September 18, 2006 and has Q40 million 
(US$6 million) assigned for its initial operation. The Institute is an autonomous en-
tity that will be in charge of processing scientific proof to support criminal cases 
presented in Court. Congress is currently in the process of electing the Director of 
the Institute, who by July 15 will be named. Among many other heinous crimes, 
this Institute for example will also help in prosecuting the violent and grisly mur-
ders of women. 

So far, impunity has been a tremendous problem in criminal case trials due to 
the lack of undisputable proof against suspected criminals. The vulnerability of the 
system is due mostly to the fact that it relies upon testimonial proof, which can be 
easily dismissed; therefore the percentage of cases that end up with a full conviction 
is very low. It is expected that the possibility of having concrete scientific proof will 
provide the elements to reverse this situation, but then again international coopera-
tion in establishing the different laboratories and in training the needed personnel, 
will be essential to do away with impunity. 

The third area is the creation of The Independent International Commission to 
End Impunity in Guatemala (CICIG) 

Building on the achievements of the U.N. Mission to verify implementation of the 
peace accords that followed the armed conflict in Guatemala, the agreement on the 
‘Independent International Commission to Combat Impunity in Guatemala’ was 
signed last December between the Guatemalan Government and the United Na-
tions. 

The practices that characterized the armed conflict left severely weakened institu-
tions. Specifically, counterinsurgent groups created structures within the state by 
which they could conduct their operations. The control these structures had over the 
population was responsible for human rights violations and the creation of strong 
networks of corruption and organized crime. 

With the end of the armed conflict and the changes that followed, these structures 
went gradually into clandestine operational mode. The networks used to traffic arms 
and contraband became structures that facilitated the operations of more lucrative 
illicit operations like drug trafficking. 

The traffickers are believed to be involved in using violence to stop political, social 
and judicial processes that affect their interests. Our governments are engaged in 
a fight against powerful and well-funded groups, and the government of Guatemala 
believes that CICIG is a fundamental tool to initiate investigative processes against 
these groups, as well as to support and strengthen the local institutions that are 
responsible for security and justice. 

The main purpose of the Commission is to help strengthen the institutions in 
charge of investigation and prosecution of the illegal and clandestine groups that 
operate in the country. Its core functions will be, on one side, the investigation of 
the existence of parallel structures, their activities, operations, and sources of fi-
nancing, as well as their possible relationship with institutions or individuals within 
the government. On the other side, the Commission will work towards the formula-
tion of public policies to eradicate this problem. 

Moreover, the Commission will be entitled to promote criminal prosecution of 
members of these groups and will be able to act as second plaintiff in these proc-
esses; in particular by contributing evidence to help build solid cases that could be 
truly paradigmatic and in which prosecution and conviction would establish an im-
portant precedent in our judicial system. 

This new agreement with the UN was created on the basis of the initial agree-
ment (CICIACS) signed in 2003 between the Minister of Foreign Affairs of Guate-
mala and the Secretary General of the UN. This initial agreement was declared un-
constitutional by our Constitutional Court in 2004, and therefore the Guatemalan 
Government decided to elaborate a new one to create this commission. 
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In February of this year the new proposal was sent from our Administration to 
the Guatemalan Congress for approval. The Foreign Affairs Committee in our Con-
gress, in turn, sent the proposal to the Constitutional Court for an official opinion. 
The opinion was formally issued on May 16th 2007, and it not only gave a green 
light to the creation of the Commission but it also provided a legal interpretation 
on how the Commission should operate as well as the scope of its work. 

Most of the political parties in the Guatemalan Congress have supported this com-
mission. The FRG and Unionista parties are the two main ones that oppose its cre-
ation. Congress is in recess now, and it has been difficult to convoke an extraor-
dinary session to approve CICIG. 

Our Executive Branch, through the office of the Vice President, is leading efforts 
to lobby for CICIG’s prompt approval. The Commission has strong support from 
most sectors in civil society and the press, and we welcome statements of support 
from members of this committee. 

We are pleased that the U.S. Department of State has remarked: ‘‘We applaud 
the Berger government for undertaking this ground-breaking and promising initia-
tive and continue to seek ways to support CICIG.’’

I thank the Chairman, the Ranking Member and representatives Burton, Engel, 
Fortuno and Mack for the letter to the Guatemalan Congress in support of the ap-
proval of this Commission. I also thank the members of the Senate for Resolution 
No. 155 approved on May 1, 2007, presented by Senators Dodd, Biden, Bingaman, 
Leahy and Durbin. We would welcome as well any initiatives by members of this 
committee that might help lead to adoption of CICIG. 

The Government of Guatemala believes that CICIG is a new stepping stone in the 
fight against illicit activities in the world, and the support of the international com-
munity in the success of this Commission can serve as an example to other regions 
in the world that suffer from similar problems.

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you very much Ambassador. 
Ambassador Flores Bermudez? 

STATEMENT OF HIS EXCELLENCY ROBERTO FLORES 
BERMUDEZ, AMBASSADOR OF HONDURAS 

Ambassador FLORES. Chairman Engel, Ranking Member Burton, 
members of the subcommittee, thank you for the opportunity to 
share with the subcommittee Honduras’ perspective regarding gang 
violence in my country. 

I commend you, Mr. Chairman and Ranking Member Burton, for 
your initiative in this subject. It has shared concern that requires 
urgent attention. 

As recently as last week, in Honduras we were all shaken by the 
murder of a dear friend of President Zelaya, also part of his secu-
rity team, another victim of violence. These tragic actions make the 
President and us all the more determined to continue and reinforce 
our efforts in implementing actions addressing the causes and the 
effects of violence. 

Mr. Chairman, I have submitted a statement, which I will sum-
marize. 

In Honduras, half of our population of 7 million ise under the age 
of 18. Official estimates report around 20,000 active members of 
gangs, 98 percent of which is between 12 and 25 years of age. 
There are five principal gangs present in Honduras, the Mara 
Salvatrucha and Mara 18, which may sound familiar to you. They 
are multinational with presence in El Salvador and Guatemala like 
my colleague mentioned and in the United States. 

These gangs perpetrate a broad range of crimes—vehicle theft, 
kidnapping, extortion, homicide, including murder for hire, drug 
and arms distribution and trafficking. Organized crime is a major 
employer of gangs to carry out their agenda. 
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Honduran police estimate that from 1998 to 2003 law violations 
by gang members under age 18 increased 250 percent. This indi-
cates that younger children are joining in the violent activities. 

Gangs in Honduras emerge from a combination of factors: Scarce 
access to education, poor employment opportunities, lack of proper 
recreation, family disintegration, resentment toward established 
values and from patterns of conduct of youths abroad imported 
through active members of gangs deported from the United States. 

Mr. Chairman, Honduras has learned from the past. Today the 
Zelaya administration concentrates on both enforcement and on 
prevention, rehabilitation and reinsertion. Viewing the big picture, 
Honduras’ policy agenda pursues sustained economic growth, seek-
ing to create and provide opportunities for Hondurans in Honduras. 
The implementation of our poverty reduction strategy has yielded 
a positive trend, a reduction of 3.5 percent. 

The HIPC Initiative has made available additional resources for 
our social programs. Being an MCC beneficiary translates into re-
warding our efforts under the 18 criteria set forth in that initiative, 
allowing us to undertake strategic projects with an impact in re-
gional security and in human development. 

The FTA with the United States has already translated into 
many success stories, and future FTAs with the European Union 
and other countries will certainly create a better environment to 
improve our economic and social conditions. 

Addressing the gang issue more specifically, a broad range of 
government agencies participate in focused initiatives. Currently 
over 40 projects varying in size and scope throughout Honduras are 
underway. They target gangs specifically or consist of preventive 
initiatives addressing education, health, housing, vocational train-
ing, employment opportunities, small business incubators and local 
government programs fostering and developing a culture of peace. 

Parallel to prevention, law enforcement measures have consisted 
in harshening of the penalties for illicit association and in the cre-
ation of special units of crime investigation of gang related crime. 
Even though the number of homicides related to gang violence de-
creased as a direct result of improved law enforcement and legal 
instruments, gang membership and their activities still remain in 
an alarming elevated range. 

All these initiatives seek to provide more opportunities for our 
people in our country, especially for the new generations. The re-
sults may be medium- and long-term, but we have started laying 
out the groundwork. 

The Central American integration process has helped to reach 
agreement on regional strategies such as the Central American Co-
alition for the Prevention of Youth Violence, the Central American 
Observatory on Violence and the Regional Plan Against Criminal 
Activities of Gangs. 

There is also the International Institute for Law Enforcement, 
and this academy is seated in El Salvador and is funded with the 
support of the United States. On the cooperation of the United 
States specifically in law enforcement, it targets crime in general, 
including gang violence. The cooperation consists mainly in train-
ing programs in-country and abroad of police agents and prosecu-
tors. 
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USAID cooperation in Honduras contributes to the improvement 
of the justice system, support to controller institutions to ensure 
transparency and accountability of public funds and increased pub-
lic awareness of corruption. 

It does not have a gang-specific program in Honduras. Neverthe-
less, it is active in issues addressing the causes of gang violence 
such as economic growth and basic needs, health and education. It 
is currently implementing a 5-year strategy from 2003 throughout 
2008 for these programs which I understand sum up to around $30 
million annually. 

Despite all of these efforts national and international, the pres-
ence of gangs in such alarming numbers risks undermining the 
progress in other areas such as investment. 

Mr. Chairman, the Zelaya administration is clearly promoting 
prevention, rehabilitation and reinsertion programs. All possible in-
stitutions and actors are involved in this endeavor. Specifically in 
prevention, even the police force is actively participating. 

However, it is also clear that enforcement is necessary, especially 
with a high incidence of gang membership in Honduras. This un-
derscores the principle that prevention and law enforcement meas-
ures are complementary and mutually reinforcing. 

My government acknowledges that there are good efforts under-
way, that much has been achieved in these past years, but it is also 
aware, facing persistent tragic incidents, that these efforts must be 
sustained, enhanced and made more expeditious. 

Mr. Chairman, our countries need to continue to address to-
gether causes and effects of gang violence, increasing cooperation 
in key areas. 

I thank you for this opportunity and will be delighted to answer 
any questions or elaborate on any of my comments. Thank you very 
much. 

[The prepared statement of Ambassador Flores follows:]
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Mr. ENGEL. Thank you both very much. We really appreciate it. 
I have a couple of questions I would like to ask, and I know Mr. 

Burton does as well and perhaps some of the other members of the 
subcommittee. 

Let me start with Ambassador Castillo. Let me first of all say 
how pleased I am by the efforts of the Guatemalan Government to 
bring the International Commission Against Impunity in Guate-
mala into force. As you know, I have met with Vice President Stein 
during his visits to Washington, and I am very impressed by his 
efforts and your efforts—your government’s efforts—to make a final 
push for the international commission. 

The main obstacle now is the passage of this by the Guatemalan 
Congress, so let me ask you this. Is the Guatemalan Congress like-
ly to ratify the International Commission Against Impunity in Gua-
temala agreement with the Guatemalan Congress out of session 
until August and Presidential and congressional elections in Sep-
tember? 

Does this commission still have a chance of being approved? Fi-
nally, what will be the impact on the Guatemalan Government’s 
ability to tackle violence and organized crime if this new inter-
national commission is not approved? 

Ambassador CASTILLO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We are mak-
ing our best effort to make this commission see the light of day. 
We have seen strong support by most political parties in our Con-
gress, so we are pretty optimistic that it is going to be approved 
soon. 

If it is not approved, let me make a parenthesis here. I have la-
beled this commission as the modern version of The Untouchables, 
you know. It is a highly trained group of specialists from different 
nationalities, including Guatemalans, working on high impact 
cases. 

If they do not approve the commission, we are basically needing 
an option to strengthen our judicial system, and that is something 
that the vast majority of our population is asking the authorities 
to do, so politically and practically I think it is in the best interest 
of everyone that this commission is approved soon. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. 
Ambassador Flores, thank you also for your excellent remarks. I 

want to ask you a question about U.S. immigration policy. 
In speaking with the various governments in some of the places 

I have visited, our immigration policy has been criticized for what 
people say undermines transnational efforts to curb gang violence 
by deporting thousands of documented and undocumented immi-
grants, many of whom have gang-related criminal convictions in 
the United States. 

Can you tell me how has this policy affected your government’s 
ability to monitor gang activity and decrease gang violence? Is it 
a problem as well in your country? 

Ambassador FLORES. Thank you very much, Chairman Engel. In-
deed, since the strengthening of immigration policies in the United 
States back in the middle of the 1990s, deportation figures have 
gone up and we have received many Hondurans back in my coun-
try since then. 
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In the beginning we did have many difficulties because when 
some of our nationals had criminal records in the United States 
this was not reported to us, but eventually there was an improve-
ment in the communications, and now we do have the reporting of 
criminal records, but not concerning membership in gangs. There 
is no information that is transmitted or provided to my government 
in that connection. 

I was on the phone just yesterday with my Minister of Security 
talking about these issues, and he was expressing concern. Last 
year we received around 90,000 Hondurans, and the figures are up 
this year again. 

Concerning those young people that have been members of gangs 
there is no information that is provided to us, so it would be a lot 
of help to us if we could get more information in that connection. 

Mr. ENGEL. Did you say 19,000? 
Ambassador FLORES. Nine zero, 90,000. 
Mr. ENGEL. 90,000? 
Ambassador FLORES. Last year. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGEL. Last year. 
Ambassador FLORES. Were received in Honduras. Were deported 

by the United States.*

WRITTEN EDITORIAL ADDITION RECEIVED FROM HIS EXCELLENCY ROBERTO FLORES 
BERMUDEZ AFTER THE HEARING 

*Or sent back from Guatemala and Mexico.

Mr. ENGEL. 90,000? 
Ambassador FLORES. Yes. 
Mr. ENGEL. That is a staggering statistic. 
Ambassador FLORES. It is, sir. 
Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. 
Mr. Burton? 
Mr. BURTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First of all I want to 

thank you for holding this hearing. I think it is extremely impor-
tant. 

You know, when you start talking about the reasons why these 
things occur there is just a myriad of questions. I was looking at 
these figures in Honduras. Forty-nine percent of the population is 
under the age of 18 or less. 

Ambassador CASTILLO. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BURTON. Those are the ones that would be most susceptible 

to getting involved with gangs, so you have literally the potential 
of a flood of violence and people getting hooked into the violent 
crimes. 

This activity that has been a policy in the past in Guatemala of 
if a women was raped and the guy offered to marry her he could 
get off. I mean, it just mystifies me, those sorts of things. I am glad 
that they have changed that. The constitution has been changed on 
that. 

Let me just ask you a couple of questions. You said I think in 
your statements that economic problems were part of the problem. 
I presume that what young people are consuming on television and 
in the media is also a part because you see all kind of violence and 
sex in the media anymore. By in the media, I am talking about on 
television and in the movies. Drugs are a big problem. 
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I want to ask you a very hard question. We believe that probably 
70 percent of the people in our prisons in the United States are 
there for drug-related crimes. Our prisons are overflowing. We are 
having to build new ones all the time. It is just a major problem. 
It is a major problem in Guatemala and Honduras and throughout 
Central America and even into South America and Colombia. 

So I want to ask you a question, and I am not advocating any-
thing, but I would just like to ask this question because I would 
like to get your input. You can choose not to answer it if you want 
to. 

We have had some members of our government—I think the gov-
ernor of, was it New Mexico?, and some of our leaders on the east 
coast, I think William Buckley, one of the political leaders has said 
that one of the ways to stop the spread of crime is to decriminalize 
drugs. 

I would just like to know if you think that would have any im-
pact on the problems that you see in Guatemala, Honduras and 
throughout Central and South America. We have been addressing 
these problems for a long, long time, and the problem continues to 
get worse. 

I am not saying that that is the solution, but I would just like 
to know what part of the crime problem you attribute to the drug 
trade. If not what I was just asking, what do you suggest that we 
do to curtail that? 

It is a very hard question, but I would like to get your take be-
cause you are two of the leaders of your countries. 

Ambassador CASTILLO. Well, that is a very difficult question. 
Just as a personal reflection on that, the first one is that when you 
deal with so many different crimes that are interrelated, I think we 
need to focus our attention on the ones that are most important. 

There has been some documents written and some open discus-
sions in many places about the decriminalization of some activities 
like a small possession of marijuana for personal consumption and 
the likes. That goes with this program. 

In our case, I would say that the problem is we have two prob-
lems in Guatemala. Our country is in the middle of the route be-
tween the south and the north, but most of the drugs that go 
through our nation are not for local consumption so the problem of 
selling drugs within our country is not that big. 

On the other hand, the problem of gangs, as well as in Honduras, 
that are involved in extortions, assassinations and the like, it poses 
a completely different question and that is that in most cases there 
are minors as young as 8 years of age committing these crimes. 
Now, in our legislation you cannot prosecute a kid, so how do we 
deal with this issue? 

I think your question, and I want to bring this, is that there are 
many things where there is no consensus on how to live with the 
issues, and I think the statements that we provided today are just 
opening this for a new discussion, breaking the problems of the 
past and introducing new concepts like the one that you just men-
tioned and see if we can come with a better solution than the one 
that we have today. 

Mr. BURTON. Well, I know this is a very difficult question. I 
won’t prolong it, but there has to be fuel that feeds the fire. The 
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huge amounts of money that are being made by people from very, 
very young ages all the way up to in their sixties and seventies has 
been the money that is coming in from the drug trade. 

We have supported Plan Colombia, Mr. Weller and myself and a 
number of others, trying to stop the drug flow and to stop the 
FARC guerrillas and the others down there and to deal with prob-
lems in Central America. It just seems to me that we ought to get 
at the root cause of the problem. 

We never talk about this. As I said before, I am not advocating 
anything, but I have been to hearings like this for 40 years, and 
we always skirt around the issue. We never get to the heart of the 
problem. I would like to get to the heart of it some day and just 
find out what is the root cause that is bringing these people into 
the radical groups and becoming youthful terrorists, if you will. 
The drugs seem to be one of the root causes. 

I would just like to know, you know, in addition to fighting the 
drug dealers how we deal with that problem. I won’t prolong the 
issue. If you would like to answer, Mr. Flores, that is fine. 

Mr. Chairman, thank you for giving me that extra time. 
Ambassador FLORES. Thank you very much, Congressman Bur-

ton. I think the question you posed really shows the sensibility you 
have concerning the young people throughout the world, specifi-
cally in our country, and the relation it has with the drug issue. 

I must say that we do have, as you mentioned, an incredibly 
wide amount of youth in Honduras, 50 percent, under the age of 
18, and we have to cater for that future because that is the future 
of the country. 

We have to acknowledge as well that our countries are in an in-
between area between producers and consumers of the drug, and 
therefore the traffic through our countries increases or diminishes 
according to the capacity that we have working together with the 
United States to curtail this passage. 

At the same time, it has begun to take a toll within our youth. 
We do have drug consumption in our countries, and we are doing 
something about it. Of the 40 projects that I mentioned concerning 
violence and youth, we have many of them that are specific on the 
drug issue. They have to do with education; not only the enforce-
ment, but education. 

We have a project that is called the Cultural Peace and Toler-
ance Project, and this is carried out by our Minister of the Interior, 
and it has to do with improving the levels of peaceful co-existence, 
the acknowledgement of the challenges we have, the drugs being 
one of them. 

We have one major national program that deals with this issue 
in which we have three institutions that are working closely with 
that. It is the National Institute of Youth, the Honduran Institute 
for the Prevention of Alcoholism, Drug Addiction and Drug Sub-
stances Dependency, and also the Honduran Family Welfare Pro-
gram. 

All of these have specific units that deal with this, and basically 
they are oriented in education, so besides the enforcement side we 
also have this prevention side that is working. It is receiving a lot 
of attention on behalf of President Zelaya’s government, and we 
hope that eventually it will make a difference. 
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Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. 
Mr. Sires, the vice chair of our committee? 
Mr. SIRES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Once again, another very interesting hearing. 
Can you just clarify something for me you said before? Before 

you stated that when somebody gets deported, and there were over 
90,000 deported, they don’t tell you a reason why they were de-
ported even though they have the hearings here before they were 
deported? 

Ambassador FLORES. Yes, Mr. Congressman. The information 
that I was referring to has to do with the communication from the 
United States Government to the Honduran Government as to 
those that are deported that do have criminal records. 

We do receive that information, and that allows the country to 
prepare itself to receive them, but we don’t receive information in 
connection with the fact that they are or not or were or not mem-
bers of gangs in the United States. 

Mr. SIRES. But if they do have a criminal record you do get noti-
fied that the reason they were deported is because of criminal ac-
tivities? 

Ambassador FLORES. That is correct, Mr. Congressman, but not 
necessarily every criminal activity relates to the gangs. 

So you could have a gang member that was arrested or detained 
for other misdemeanors or whatever and he is deported, but we 
don’t get the information that that person did belong to a gang. 

Mr. SIRES. Because we have problems with gangs here. I think 
maybe we could expand the scope of the records that you get to in-
clude whether they were members of gangs or recruiters of gangs. 

Ambassador FLORES. That would be an improvement definitely 
in the way that we could receive our compatriots back home. 

Mr. SIRES. Do you monitor them after they get to your country? 
Ambassador FLORES. I beg your pardon, sir? 
Mr. SIRES. People that come to your country that have been de-

ported with a criminal record, do you monitor them once they get 
to your country to the best of your ability? 

Ambassador FLORES. There is a system, although to deal with a 
large number it is very difficult for my country to do so. If we do 
get the information, it is logged and then it can help in further in-
vestigations that might be carried out in case they are needed. 

Mr. Castillo, do you have any kind of program? 
Ambassador CASTILLO. I was just going to say, Mr. Congressman, 

that we have been working very closely with the Department of 
Homeland Security in order to improve the access to information 
on the criminal cases. 

On the other hand, to exchange information between our govern-
ment and the U.S. Government on criminals in our countries that 
might cross the border or something like that, with the new sys-
tems in place, including the electronic travel document, that we are 
implementing we believe that we are going to see a big improve-
ment in the short term. 

Mr. SIRES. The reason I ask is because I was a local mayor, and 
we had some gang activities in the municipality that I represented. 
One of the things working with the state was a tracking system, 
whether you were a member of a gang or a recruiter, so I was just 
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wondering. I guess you don’t have a tracking system, and you don’t 
even know if they are members of a gang. 

What other outside organizations besides the government are 
working with the youth in your country? Is the church very in-
volved? Is the private sector very involved? 

Ambassador FLORES. Yes, Mr. Congressman. We do have a wide 
variety of institutions that belong to the civil society that are en-
gaging and contributing to solve problems and prevention and re-
habilitation and reinsertion. 

For example, you did mention the church. The church is very ac-
tive in Honduras in this connection. There are two centers for reha-
bilitation that they have established in the past years. There is ob-
viously an increased dire need for additional support, but they are 
working. 

We also have the private sector engaging in creating job opportu-
nities for those young people that used to belong to the gangs that 
have received the training and that then they are offered a job. 
This is one of the best practices that will allow hope to be there 
and that will allow them to see a brighter future for themselves. 

We also have associations, NGOs, that are working very strongly 
on this issue. There is one that is very well known, the COFADEH, 
who has a very strong presence throughout the country, and they 
are also undertaking initiatives to be able to provide an improve-
ment on the conditions of the young. 

The lack of family values, as we have seen, is one of the most 
important factors for the emergence of the members of the gang, 
for them to join the gang, and here we also see many individuals, 
many organizations that take part in trying to generate a proper 
atmosphere so that they can perceive those values and be able to 
reengage with society in a proper way. 

Ambassador CASTILLO. The same applies to Guatemala. I would 
like to add that the role of the church in this process, the different 
churches, is very important because the church provides safe haven 
to members of gangs that want to leave the gangs. That is the only 
institution that the gangs respect as a way for members to leave 
the gangs. 

The other thing that I wanted to mention is that there are sev-
eral NGOs, groups in the civil society, besides the government 
working on this, and I want to share with you a program that is 
being worked between the private sector with the support of 
USAID. 

We have a reality show in Guatemala called Challenge 100. It 
was basically bringing 100 members of gangs that had some indica-
tion that they had potential to become entrepreneurs or good work-
ers in private companies. The private sector provided them with 
training in leadership, business and education and the like in order 
to make them productive members in a society. 

Moreover, several companies opened their doors to these gang 
members, and that is breaking a big problem in our society be-
cause, as one of the business leaders in the country was saying, at 
some point his workers didn’t want to see a gang member among 
themselves. They felt threatened, but once they got to know this 
individual and the work that he was doing basically he was fully 
incorporated into the company. 
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Now, we were talking before we came in about how many times 
can we replicate something like this, but those are the kind of ef-
forts that we need to see more and more and replicate the exam-
ples of success that we see in our countries. 

Mr. SIRES. Thank you very much. 
Mr. ENGEL. Mr. Delahunt? 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me echo what has 

been said about the significance of this hearing. I think it is a very 
important hearing, and I think that the questions that have been 
posed by my colleagues have been interesting. 

To focus on the gangs for a moment, what is fueling the gangs 
is in part presumably the money that is generated through drug 
trafficking. Is that a fair statement? 

Ambassador FLORES. Yes, it is. It is part of the equation, Mr. 
Delahunt. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. In addition to other social factors? 
Ambassador FLORES. That is right. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. But what sustains them financially, and we have 

MS–13 and other gangs that I am sure are generating substantial 
revenue, which really goes to the question that was posed by the 
ranking member, Mr. Burton, when he asked you your opinion in 
terms, particularly given the historical context, where we have all 
sat at hearings such as this talking about the war on drugs and 
making genuine efforts to deal with the issue. 

But the reality is, or one can opine that the reality is, that as 
long as there is substantial profit and large amounts of revenue 
available, particularly for those who find themselves in poverty or 
below the poverty line who are the dispossessed, if you will, it is 
always going to be an attractive option. Is that a fair statement? 

Ambassador FLORES. I would go a step further, if I may, to qual-
ify it, Mr. Delahunt, because we are talking about children as well. 

When you talk about these very young people, in spite of the fact 
that they have destroyed homes and the family does not function 
in the way that we would think that it should, there are other mo-
tivations. Those motivations have to do with a sense of identity 
that the gang provides them and also the refuge from other vio-
lence that might be at hand as well like, for example, from other 
gangs, so they belong to a gang for protection as well. 

Yes, you do. You are right. There is a profit incentive, but you 
also have these other conditions. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I understand, but I guess what I am saying is 
if we could somehow take the profit out of drugs. You know, we 
talk about drugs, but we never make the link between the illegal 
monies that are generated. 

If somehow we could take the profit out of the drug trade, I dare-
say there would be a resulting decline in the violence that we all 
abhor. 

Ambassador FLORES. I totally agree with you, Congressman. Ob-
viously these would be compensated with other measures to be able 
to offer job opportunities and——

Mr. DELAHUNT. Social service initiatives, if you will. If we could 
take the profit out and expand our efforts in terms of reconstituting 
the family unit or providing the social services necessary so they 
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could reintegrate themselves back into the community, we might 
have a shot. 

Ambassador FLORES. That would be a winning combination, sir. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. Ambassador Castillo? 
Ambassador CASTILLO. Thank you, Congressman Delahunt. I am 

not that sure. The evidence that we have seen is that there is some 
link between organized crime, particularly drug traffickers, and the 
highest levels in the gangs that provides them with some structure 
and some communication, but at the lowest levels in the gangs we 
don’t see that relationship. 

In some cases they are distributing drugs on the streets and in 
some neighborhoods, but the evidence shows that the vast majority 
of the funds that the gangs receive for a daily basis comes from ex-
tortions, extortions from homes, vehicles circulating on the street, 
bosses, small businesses. They call it a war tax. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Again, but clearly I would think that the ability 
to acquire weapons or firearms and instill discipline follow the 
money, if you will. 

What I suggest the problem is, the money is here. The drugs are 
coming in because this is where the money is in this country. You 
are a transit. Central America, these are transit countries as op-
posed to drug producing or the cultivation of drugs. 

Let me go back. I think that the vice chair made an excellent 
suggestion, Mr. Chairman, about 90,000. That is an extraordinary 
number. We might want to be able to consider providing a full 
measure of information and identify those who we are deporting 
who clearly are gang affiliated and will undeniably reintegrate 
themselves in their home countries with those gangs, compounding 
the problem that you are already experiencing. Maybe this is some 
small gesture that we could accomplish. 

If I could have one final question? 
Mr. ENGEL. Yes, certainly. 
Mr. DELAHUNT. The ratification of the impunity law, Ambas-

sador. The chair of the committee posed the question to you: What 
are its chances of passage. We have been discussing this for a pe-
riod of time. 

The administration. Can the administration identify what or who 
are the impediments of passage of the impunity law, or is this a 
question would you prefer to respond to in private? 

Ambassador CASTILLO. With some original impediment, Con-
gressman, but I would like to say in general that we haven’t been 
able to translate the public support from the leaders of the political 
party to this initiative into laws in Congress, and we are working 
tirelessly on this. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. I am fully cognizant of the work that you and 
others are doing, but is there a group who is in Congress that 
seems to be concerned regarding this statute in terms of its appli-
cation to them possibly? 

Ambassador CASTILLO. There have been some inferences in the 
media in Guatemala, but nothing in particular, Congressman. 

Mr. DELAHUNT. Thank you. I yield back, Mr. Chair. 
Mr. ENGEL. Yes. Thank you, Mr. Delahunt. 
I would like to now call on Mr. Weller, who is the former vice 

chairman of this subcommittee and currently a member of the 
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Ways and Means Committee, but he always comes back home so 
we are happy to have you here. 

Mr. WELLER. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for 
the courtesy of allowing me to join you for what I feel is an impor-
tant hearing today. 

I am going to direct my questions to my friend, the Ambassador 
of Honduras. You know, as this hearing has progressed the focus 
has really illustrated that criminal activity in Central America is 
transnational. It crosses frontiers. 

The international gangs; MS–13 is often mentioned. The most 
well-recognized operates in Mexico and several other Central Amer-
ican countries, clearly both involved in narcotrafficking, as well as 
other international criminal activity. 

Recently the Presidents of Mexico, Colombia and Central Amer-
ica joined together in Morita, Mexico, to discuss essentially a re-
gional transnational effort to counter transnational crime. I for one 
believe we and the Congress have a moral obligation to be sup-
portive financially, as well as with whatever resource that we can 
provide. 

Three, almost four years ago we worked to create what is called 
the International Law Enforcement Academy, which is located in 
San Salvador, El Salvador, and almost 1,000 law enforcement pro-
fessionals from throughout the hemisphere from the Caribbean and 
Latin America have participated. I note, Ambassador, 48 have 
come from Honduras who have participated over the last 3 years 
in what we call the ILEA. 

Of course, the International Law Enforcement Academy essen-
tially was created to pass on best practices to promote professional 
operations of law enforcement, to share good ideas on how to be ef-
fective, and one of the resulting benefits when we have had these 
international law enforcement academies elsewhere in the world, in 
Africa, Asia and Eastern Europe, is we have seen relationships de-
velop across boundaries, across frontiers and borders, which has 
helped in addressing criminal activity that crosses borders. 

You know, as a diplomat from Central America how do you view 
the ILEA? How do you view the International Law Enforcement 
Academy? Is it a helpful tool? Are there things we can do more to 
help law enforcement improve their operations, as well as relation-
ships? 

Ambassador FLORES. Yes. Thank you, Congressman Weller. Un-
doubtedly the International Law Enforcement Academy is a great 
initiative. It is purposeful concerning violence in Central America, 
especially gang related. 

It obviously can be improved. It has barely a couple of years of 
being working, and, of course, Honduras’ benefit, like you have just 
mentioned, with the preparation of 48 of our police member offi-
cers. 

The improvement could cut across increased cooperation between 
all of those of the countries that take part in Central America and 
Mexico and the United States. We are highly aware of the 
transnational character of violence generated by the gangs, and 
therefore the International Law Enforcement Academy plus the 
other initiatives that have a regional impact are really deserving 
additional support to be able to carry them out. 
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I did mention earlier three initiatives on behalf of the Central 
American Presidents that have to do with the Coalition for the Pre-
vention of Youth Violence, the Central American Observatory on 
Violence and the Regional Plan Against Criminal Activities of 
Gangs. These projects are conceptually well defined, but are lack-
ing in funding so these efforts of the region plus the International 
Law Enforcement Academy could work together and serve the 
wider purpose of trying to contribute to stem off violence as the 
ones that is generated by the gangs. 

Mr. WELLER. Do you feel that there is a political commitment 
amongst the leadership of the nations in Central America, Mexico, 
Colombia and the others? Was that demonstrated at the recent 
meeting in Morita that there is the will, the political will to work 
together to address the transnational criminal activity and the 
narcotrafficking in the region? 

Ambassador FLORES. Yes, Mr. Congressman. My answer is an 
absolute yes. This has been persistent throughout the many years 
of the Central American Presidents meeting together as well within 
the regional process to be able to deal with this problem of the 
gangs. 

It has been there. The political will is present, and it has been 
demonstrated in this recent summit that you have just mentioned. 
Yes, sir. 

Mr. WELLER. You know, this past week the leadership of the Car-
ibbean nations were here in Washington and met with many of us 
as a group. It was unprecedented to have the heads of state of all 
the Caribbean nations here at the same time expressing a desire 
for greater cooperation and greater partnership with the United 
States, addressing security issues, as well as trade and economic 
opportunities. 

I was stunned when the Prime Minister of Guyana in a public 
statement stated that, you know, there are high expectations by 
the United States and what our law enforcement will do. We asked 
a few years ago for some support from our Embassy and some re-
sources to investigate corruption within our counternarcotics agen-
cy within the Guyanan Government. 

At the time he said that his government was told that resources 
were limited. We don’t have the money. Sorry. Then almost 3 years 
later the Embassy in Guyana, the United States Embassy, issues 
a report criticizing their counternarcotics agency for the corruption 
within that agency. Again, I feel we have a moral obligation to as-
sist our partners financially. 

Do you have anything specific? You mentioned the three initia-
tives of the Central American governments working in partner-
ships. Do you have some suggestion on how we can provide direct 
resources to support these initiatives? 

Ambassador FLORES. Obviously we should look at the closer pos-
sibilities of cooperation with the United States. 

I am sure that after this hearing that you are having we will get 
back to our countries to report and to be able to see if there is a 
possibility of something jointly, a common approach to be able to 
deal with the three initiatives that are in place to link it up with 
the International Law Enforcement Academy as well and to seek 
other resources that have to do with violence coming out of the 
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gangs, out of the gang activity, but also dealing with the other 
issues that were mentioned here that have to do with 
narcotrafficking and other factors that influence violence in Central 
America. 

Mr. WELLER. Okay. Ambassador, I welcome the opportunity to 
work with you, and again thank you. I want to thank your col-
league and diplomatic corps for being here today. Thank you. 

Ambassador FLORES. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. ENGEL. Ms. Jackson Lee? 
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. As a 

member of the full committee I thank the chairman and the rank-
ing member for holding this vital hearing. 

To both Ambassadors, I welcome you. I have had the pleasure of 
being in both of your countries and was warmly received. Thank 
you so very much for the partnership. 

I am glad my colleague who spoke before me has articulated 
some of the concerns that I have so that you can perceive these to 
be bipartisan concerns. I am grateful that our chairman of this sub-
committee has made a leap of change as we move forward in build-
ing continued relationships with South and Central America. 

Many of you may know or the Ambassadors may be aware that 
a delegation was at the Organization of American States in Pan-
ama City organized by Chairman Engel and led ultimately by Con-
gressman Meeks to engage our colleagues in bilaterals. We hope 
that we will have the opportunity to do so again. 

The premise is I think that we have not been as effective as we 
could have been as a partner, meaning the United States in its for-
eign policy and resources, to South and Central America, so I raise 
two points that I would appreciate your expanding on, particularly 
in Guatemala. 

Let me ask the first question, and that is the female murders, 
the surge in murders of females, which may have been asked be-
fore I came in, but the reason why I want to bring the question up 
again is because it is a question of whether or not it is related to 
drug traffickers. 

I think if we can do anything besides the partnership in cultural 
exchange and bilaterals working with South and Central America 
it is an outright, forthright confrontation or fronting of drug traf-
fickers with resources and training and technical assistance be-
cause they seem to show their ugly heads everywhere. 

Tell me what Guatemala is doing in particular on this question 
of the murder of females, a problem that occurred in parts of Mex-
ico as well, but is still not solved. It is certainly a brutal set of 
facts, but it seems as if you are hitting a most vulnerable popu-
lation, certainly impacting children, and needs immediate atten-
tion. 

Before you answer that let me indicate to the Ambassador to 
Honduras when I was in Honduras your leadership was very forth-
right and in fact before we were able to see it visually spoke of the 
violent youth gangs and constant murders of the best of what we 
have to offer, and that is our youth. 

I notice that you have gone the route of harsh enforcement, pen-
alty, which as the notation says certainly is attractive to voters, 
but the question is have you invested in alternatives for these 
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young people, whether it be, and obviously gangs are a large chal-
lenge for us to face and for you to face. Some may be impenetrable. 
They may be hardened, but I know that recruitment is a big ele-
ment of the continued gang violence. 

I saw this after being briefed on the nightly news, and I was 
shocked at the graphicness of the gang violence. I know we want 
to save our youth here in the United States. My question to you, 
Mr. Ambassador, after the Guatemalan Ambassador speaks, is 
what alternatives and what enhanced resources could the United 
States provide, both an alternative but also in fighting the im-
mense movement of drugs that may in fact turn youth away from 
that market or that violence and be open to something else? 

Let me yield to the Ambassador from Guatemala on the issue of 
murder of females. 

Ambassador CASTILLO. Thank you, Congresswoman. I am very 
glad that you visited my country. It is a beautiful place. As I al-
ways say, most of our population is peaceful and want to live in 
peace. That is something that we need to build on. 

On your question, there have been many actions conducted by 
our government, but let me tell you about the most troublesome 
thing for us is that among all the murders, including women, 
women in particular, we haven’t been able to get enough people 
persecuted and convicted on these murders. 

That is why I was mentioning that we are working with some 
particularly interesting institutions within the Guatemalan Gov-
ernment that are going to strengthen our ability to conduct these 
investigations and persecutions. 

The first one is the National Institute of Forensic Sciences. In 
most of the cases, the criminal cases brought to Court don’t have 
enough sound evidence to convict those accused. What we are hop-
ing for is that this new institute is going to help the investigation 
and provide the evidence that is required. 

The second one, and with this I don’t want to diminish the im-
portance that this matter has for us, is the issue that the participa-
tion of women in illicit activities has increased in recent years. Just 
today in the press there were two women that were sent to justice 
because they were collecting extortions from gangs. They were gang 
members. It is estimated that 10 percent of the gang members in 
Guatemala are women, and that creates another source of problem 
that we need to tackle. 

The last one is what we are working on in this regard with the 
support of some agents here in the United States is to give gender-
oriented training to our investigators and our judges. As far as I 
know, by the end of last year we had over 3,000 members of our 
judicial system trained in these gender-oriented purposes. We 
think that we are planting the basis to tackle this problem. 

What we are hoping for is that we will see more persecutions and 
more convictions. If we do that, I think we are going to be able to 
reverse the trend. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. I look forward to working with you, Mr. Am-
bassador. 

Ambassador FLORES. Thank you very much, Congresswoman 
Jackson, for your question and your concern about my country and 
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for visiting Honduras. It was really a pleasure to see you there and 
to do some of the visits with you. 

The question that you have presented deals with alternatives for 
our young people and also the possibilities of cooperation with the 
United States on the implementation of policies and programs that 
will actually help in that objective. 

I would like to say that the law enforcement side is part of the 
equation. It is now part of it. Obviously the Zelaya administration 
has been very keen on building up the preventive, the rehabilita-
tion and the reinsertion side of the equation to be able to balance 
the approach to deal with this issue. 

In that connection there is a law that has been enacted for some 
time now but that is being implemented in the sense of developing 
the institutional framework that it has. I am talking about the law 
for the prevention, rehabilitation and social reinsertion for persons 
belonging to the gangs. This was created back in 2001, and it is 
under implementation now. The Instituto Nacional Juventud—this 
is the Youth National Institute—was established in 2005, and what 
it does is execute the policy guidelines determined by that law. 

The National Program for Prevention, Rehabilitation and Social 
Reinsertion is managed from the Office of the President, and it 
plays a coordinating and consolidating role of all of the agencies 
and institutions that take part in this endeavor. 

Also, and this is curious to mention, the Ministry of Security 
which usually would be identified as dealing with the law enforce-
ment side is actually taking part with systematic training of vul-
nerable groups, mainly school children and adolescents, in edu-
cational centers as well as the neighborhoods that are located in 
these zones of gang influence. 

The creation of opportunities in vulnerable areas is one of the 
basic initiatives that are undertaken under this general manage-
ment program. We have programs that range from agencies that 
target specifically the gang members themselves, but also there are 
medium and large size projects that address related issues such as 
education, health, housing, occupational training, employment op-
portunities that foster and develop this cultural peace that we are 
looking for. 

Now, the institutional framework to deal with this program is 
quite wide. We have the Office of the President that I mentioned, 
this National Institute of Youth. There is also the National Insti-
tute of the Family. 

The Office of the First Lady is engaging in programs as well. We 
have the Institute of Prevention of Alcoholism, Drug Addiction and 
Drug Substances that I mentioned before. The Ministries of Health, 
Education, Labor and Environment all in their fields form part of 
this interagency group that deals with the issues. 

Now, we do have on the funding side some difficulties. This prob-
lem is clearly present in many of the prevention programs that we 
have, and I can set some examples for you. The National Institute 
of Youth, for example, in 2006 had a mere budget of US$756,000 
for its operations and projects. 

The management program for Prevention, Rehabilitation and So-
cial Reinsertion of Persons Belonging to Gangs had in 2006 
US$329,000 as its budget, and the budget for the construction and 
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improvement of parks and supports and recreational centers which 
plays an enormous role in the rehabilitation of the young, for 2006 
it was $286,000. 

I give those figures to show some concrete evidence that, yes, our 
government is doing an enormous effort, but at the same time addi-
tional support would be highly welcomed. 

I look forward to working with you and with the United States 
Government in trying to identify projects in which we could work 
together. Thank you. 

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I think 
both witnesses were very instructive on some very serious issues 
of violence in the region. Thank you very much. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. 
Before I thank our witnesses, I just want to point out, as was 

mentioned by a number of our colleagues, that, for instance, if we 
take Guatemala the regions with the highest murder rates tend to 
be those without a significant gang presence, but rather where or-
ganized criminal groups and narcotics traffickers are particularly 
active. 

For instance, the Peten region. It is rural and isolated, and it 
had the second highest murder rate in Guatemala in 2004. People 
tell me that this is due to its role in regional drug trafficking oper-
ations, so I think that the point that was made here throughout 
the briefing that the drug problem is the paramount problem. It is 
something that is obviously a matter of concern to us here in the 
United States obviously as well in both of your countries. 

I want to thank both of you. I think it was particularly excellent 
testimony and your answering the questions right to the point 
helps us really to fully understand the problem much better. 

I want to thank both of you for testifying here this afternoon. I 
want to thank you for the job you do here in Washington rep-
resenting your countries. I know you have not been shy in terms 
of coming in to see me, which is particularly good because I enjoy 
listening to Ambassadors because it is very, very important for us 
to get the perspective from your countries’ points of view in terms 
of what the United States is doing, what could we be doing that 
would make things better, what shouldn’t we be doing, things like 
that. 

As Ms. Jackson Lee pointed out, I really want to make a point 
to have greater United States involvement with all our neighbors, 
interaction with all the countries in the Western Hemisphere. I 
think it is very, very important. While the United States has had 
problems and difficulties in looking around the world, I am a big 
believer that we need to look right at home—and that is the entire 
Western Hemisphere—and strengthen our relationships with our 
partners in the same hemisphere. 

I thank you for the work that you have done, and I thank you 
for testifying here this afternoon. Thank you very much. 

Ambassador CASTILLO. One last word, Mr. Chairman. I really 
want to thank you and Mr. Burton for your interest in our region 
and on this topic in particular. 

We value immensely the friendship and the relationship with you 
and your country, and we are more than willing to work together 
with you in building a greater region for all. Thank you. 
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Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. Thank you both. As I mentioned at the 
start of my remarks, the two of you particularly have done wonder-
ful jobs in terms of your presence and your coming around, and my 
door continues to be open. The more visits the merrier. Thank you. 

Ambassador FLORES. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I 
really appreciate the opportunity. It is just another gesture of the 
friendship of the partnership and of the alliance that Honduras 
and the United States has with you, and we appreciate this great 
chance. Thank you, sir. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. Thank you very much. 
And now I would ask our second panel of witnesses. We have just 

had our briefers, and now we have to ask the witnesses. Thank 
you, gentlemen. 

I would ask Ms. Lainie Reisman, director, Inter-American Coali-
tion for the Prevention of Violence; Mr. Geoff Thale, program direc-
tor of the Washington Office on Latin America; and Roy Godson, 
who is the president of the National Strategy Information Center, 
a professor emeritus of Georgetown University. I would ask you to 
please take your seats. 

I will make an opening statement, and I will ask Mr. Burton if 
he would like to make one as well. 

Let me say the Subcommittee on the Western Hemisphere will 
come to order, and I am pleased to welcome you to today’s hearing 
on violence in Central America. As I mentioned before, I want to 
thank the Ambassadors, and I thank the gentlemen and lady for 
testifying here this afternoon. 

The February murder of three Salvadoran legislators from the 
Central American Parliament and the subsequent murder in prison 
of the Guatemalan policeman linked to the crime clearly illustrated 
to the international community the threat posed by violence in 
Central America. Again, I think the Ambassadors have done an ex-
cellent job in pinpointing that violence as well. 

While this high profile incident, the murders that I just men-
tioned of the Salvadoran legislators, brought violence in Central 
America into the spotlight, it is unfortunately nothing new. Latin 
America has one of the highest homicide rates in the world, and 
in recent years murder rates have been increasing throughout Cen-
tral America. 

In 2005, the estimated murder rate per 100,000 people was 
roughly 56 in El Salvador, 41 in Honduras and 38 in Guatemala. 
A May 2007 report, which is just recently, by the U.N. Office on 
Drugs and Crime makes the case that Central American countries 
are particularly vulnerable to violent crime fueled by drug traf-
ficking and corruption because they are geographically located be-
tween the world’s largest drug producing and drug consuming 
countries, as was pointed out by Mr. Delahunt and others. Some 
90 percent of the cocaine shipped from the Andes to the United 
States flows through Central America. 

While the common perception is that most hemispheric drug-re-
lated violence takes place in Colombia and the Andean region, 
narcotrafficking has had an enormous impact on our neighbors in 
Central America. Last week’s House Foreign Operations Appropria-
tions bill took a major step in reconfiguring our foreign assistance 
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to Colombia and rethinking our efforts to combat international 
drug trafficking. 

As we continue to look at ways to deal with the drug problem, 
we must not ignore Central America and the degree to which vio-
lence in the subregion is fueled by the illicit drug trade. Mr. Burton 
mentioned that, and he and I in our private conversations were 
talking about that. 

Violence in Central America is clearly a multifaceted issue, and 
we will only be scratching the surface in this hearing, but I do 
want to focus on two specific areas which were discussed in our 
briefing with Ambassadors Castillo and Flores. 

First, I want to again commend the Guatemalan Government for 
signing a groundbreaking agreement in December to establish the 
International Commission Against Impunity in Guatemala. This 
commission is a truly innovative mechanism that would allow a 
U.N. commission to investigate illegal security groups and clandes-
tine organizations in Guatemala. 

Many of these illegal groups are charged with targeting people 
investigating human rights violations committed during Guate-
mala’s civil war. The Guatemalan Government, under the leader-
ship of Vice President Eduardo Stein—and I have met with him on 
at least two occasions—has made a good faith effort to tackle vio-
lence through this commission. 

The remaining obstacle now is the commission’s approval by the 
Guatemalan Congress. With the Guatemalan Congress out of ses-
sion until August and Presidential and congressional elections in 
September, the window of opportunity for approval of this is very 
small. 

I look forward to working closely with the Guatemalan Govern-
ment in the coming months to support this important commission. 

The second area that I want to focus on is the increase in youth 
gang violence in Central America, particularly in Honduras, El Sal-
vador and Guatemala. In recent years, Central American govern-
ments and many United States officials have attributed a large 
proportion of the rise in violent crime in Central America to youth 
gangs, and we heard that again in our briefing, many of which 
have ties to the United States. 

While it is crucial to put sufficient resources into law enforce-
ment, I also believe that we must balance these efforts with pre-
vention. One positive example of youth gang prevention I would 
like to highlight is taking place in Panama. 

In September 2004, Panamanian President Martin Torrijos 
launched a crime prevention program called Mano Amiga, which 
provides positive alternatives to gang membership for at-risk 
youths. The program provides access to theater and sports activi-
ties for some 10,000 Panamanian young people. 

I would be remiss not to mention that U.S. immigration policy 
has been criticized for facilitating the deportation of thousands of 
documented and undocumented immigrants—I asked that in my 
question before—many with gang-related criminal convictions. 
While I am aware that our immigration law is unlikely to change, 
I also think that we should find ways to mitigate the impact of the 
deportees on the recipient countries by supporting programs that 
help reintegrate former gang members back into society. 
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I am pleased in this regard to announce that the Western Hemi-
sphere Subcommittee will hold a hearing to further explore the 
whole issue of the deportees, and we believe that will be held on 
July 24. 

I would now, as I mentioned, have our witnesses speak, but first 
I would like to call on Ranking Member Burton for his opening 
statement. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Engel follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ELIOT L. ENGEL, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK, AND CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON 
THE WESTERN HEMISPHERE 

I am pleased to welcome you to today’s hearing on violence in Central America. 
And I want to once again thank my friends, the distinguished Ambassadors from 
Guatemala and Honduras for presenting their countries’ perspectives on violence in 
Central America. 

The February murder of three Salvadoran legislators from the Central American 
Parliament and the subsequent murder in prison of the Guatemalan policemen 
linked to the crime clearly illustrated to the international community the threat 
posed by violence in Central America. 

While this high profile incident brought violence in Central America into the spot-
light, it is unfortunately nothing new. Latin America has one of the highest homi-
cide rates in the world, and, in recent years, murder rates have been increasing 
throughout Central America. In 2005, the estimated murder rate per 100,000 people 
was roughly 56 in El Salvador, 41 in Honduras and 38 in Guatemala. A May 2007 
report by the U.N. Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) makes the case that Cen-
tral American countries are particularly vulnerable to violent crime fueled by drug 
trafficking and corruption because they are geographically located between the 
world’s largest drug producing and drug consuming countries. Some 90% of the co-
caine shipped from the Andes to the U.S. flows through Central America. 

While the common perception is that most hemispheric drug-related violence 
takes place in Colombia and the Andean region, narco-trafficking has an enormous 
impact on our neighbors in Central America. Last week’s House Foreign Operations 
Appropriations bill took a major step in reconfiguring our foreign assistance to Co-
lombia and rethinking our efforts to combat international drug trafficking. As we 
continue to look at ways to deal with the drug problem, we must not ignore Central 
America and the degree to which violence in the sub-region is fueled by the illicit 
drug trade. 

Violence in Central America is clearly a multi-faceted issue and we will only be 
scratching the surface in this hearing. But I do want to focus on two specific areas 
which were discussed in our briefing with Ambassadors Castillo and Flores. 

First, I want to again commend the Guatemalan government for signing a 
groundbreaking agreement in December to establish the International Commission 
Against Impunity in Guatemala (CICIG). The CICIG is a truly innovative mecha-
nism that would allow a U.N. commission to investigate illegal security groups and 
clandestine organizations in Guatemala. Many of these illegal groups are charged 
with targeting people investigating human rights violations committed during Gua-
temala’s civil war. The Guatemalan government—under the leadership of Vice 
President Eduardo Stein—has made a good faith effort to tackle violence through 
the CICIG. The remaining obstacle now is the CICIG’s approval by the Guatemalan 
Congress. With the Guatemalan Congress out of session until August and presi-
dential and congressional elections in September, the window of opportunity for ap-
proval of the CICIG is very small. I look forward to working closely with the Guate-
malan Government in the coming months to support the CICIG. 

The second area that I want to focus on is the increase in youth gang violence 
in Central America, particularly in Honduras, El Salvador and Guatemala. In recent 
years, Central American governments and many U.S. officials have attributed a 
large proportion of the rise in violent crime in Central America to youth gangs, 
many of which have ties to the U.S. While it is crucial to put sufficient resources 
into law enforcement, I also believe that we must balance these efforts with preven-
tion. One positive example of youth gang prevention which I would like to highlight 
is taking place in Panama. In September 2004, Panamanian President Martin 
Torrijos launched a crime prevention program entitled ‘‘Mano Amiga’’ which pro-
vides positive alternatives to gang membership for at-risk youths. The program pro-
vides access to theater and sports activities for some 10,000 Panamanian youth. 
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I would be remiss not to mention that U.S. immigration policy has been criticized 
for facilitating the deportation of thousands of documented and undocumented im-
migrants, many with gang-related criminal convictions. While I am aware that our 
immigration law is unlikely to change, I also think that we should find ways to miti-
gate the impact of the deportees on the recipient countries by supporting programs 
that help reintegrate former gang members back into society. I am pleased to an-
nounce that the Western Hemisphere Subcommittee will hold a hearing to further 
explore the deportees issue on July 24. 

I now would like to introduce our distinguished witnesses who are testifying 
today. Lainie Reisman is the Director of the Inter-American Coalition for the Pre-
vention of Violence, Geoff Thale is the Program Director at the Washington Office 
on Latin America (WOLA) and Roy Godson is the President of the National Strategy 
Information Center and a Professor Emeritus at Georgetown University. 

I am pleased to call on Ranking Member Burton for his opening statement. 
Thank you.

Mr. BURTON. I think you covered the issue very well. I won’t go 
into my prepared statement. I would like to include it in the 
record, however. 

Mr. ENGEL. Without objection. 
Mr. BURTON. One thing I would like to say is youth gangs, 

kidnappings, violence against women, femicide, which we will talk 
about, murders, carjackings, kidnappings, all of these things are se-
rious, very serious, and these are things that youth gangs are in-
volved in that we need to deal with and the whole Western Hemi-
sphere needs to deal with. 

What I would like for our witnesses to address is some of the 
issues I raised to the two Ambassadors who were there just pre-
viously, and that is the root cause. I have been in the Legislative 
Branch of government for over 40 years. I can’t tell you how many 
hearings I have been to where we have discussed these issues of 
youth violence, drugs, violence against women and on and on and 
on. 

We discuss them. We talk about the problem, but as far as com-
ing up with an answer or a way to cut the Gordian knot, if you 
will, we never do. I think one of the root causes, and I would like 
for you to expand on this in your remarks or in the question and 
answer period, is what is the root cause and what do we do about 
it? It is a very difficult question. 

When I asked that question of the Ambassadors I noticed they 
looked at each other like what do we say now? It is a politically 
hot potato. There is no question about it. If you can buy drugs for 
$10 and sell them for $500, I mean, you will never see the end of 
the line out there for people to take the place of the guy that gets 
killed or arrested who has been dealing in it. 

I am not for legalization of drugs, but I am just trying to say how 
do you deal with that problem when the profitability is so great 
and it leads to other things? Once you start making that kind of 
money and you bring these people into that whole melee or that 
whole situation then you see spawned from that disregard for law, 
all laws, disregard for women, disregard for life, disregard for prop-
erty, and it just goes on and on and on. 

The cost to the United States of America, and I don’t have it, but 
I could probably get it, over the years has been hundreds of billions 
of dollars. I would venture to say it might be even a trillion dollars. 

Seventy percent of the people in our prisons are there for drug-
related crimes, and the cost of building new prisons, taking care of 
these people where it costs up to $30,000 to $35,000—you could 
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send them to Harvard for less—to keep them in prison. The prob-
lem does not get better. It just gets worse and worse and worse. 

You are the experts. It is a very difficult issue. As I said, I have 
been going to these hearings, hundreds of them, for a long, long 
time. I would just like to know if you have any kind of an ap-
proach, a solution that you could recommend that we might be able 
to sink our teeth into. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGEL. Thank you, Mr. Burton. 
Let me say to the witnesses, I ask you to summarize your testi-

mony in 5 minutes. You can submit your full testimony into the 
record and it will be published as well. 

Let us start with Ms. Reisman. 

STATEMENT OF MS. LAINIE REISMAN, DIRECTOR, INTER-
AMERICAN COALITION FOR THE PREVENTION OF VIOLENCE 

Ms. REISMAN. Thank you very much for the opportunity to——
Mr. ENGEL. Do you want to push the button? Let me just repeat 

that Ms. Reisman is the Director of the Inter-American Coalition 
for the Prevention of Violence. 

Ms. REISMAN. Yes. Thank you very much, and I look forward to 
addressing some of the issues that were raised in the question and 
answer period. 

My testimony today is a summary of my submitted statement, 
and it does not necessarily represent the opinions of the coalition 
member organizations. The Inter-American Coalition is a diverse 
group of bilateral, multilateral agencies working in the field of vio-
lence prevention, and we also help foster the Central American Co-
alition for the Prevention of Youth Violence, which Ambassador 
Flores remarked on earlier. 

Before entering into a specific discussion on Central American 
gang violence as requested by the subcommittee, I think it is very 
important to acknowledge that Central America is one of the most 
violent regions of the world. With its conflictive past and extremely 
high levels of income inequality, the region is marked not only by 
gang violence, but by persistent and recurring forms of violence, in-
cluding interfamily violence, child abuse and suicides. 

Finally, gang violence is not unique to Central America and is in 
fact an issue in almost all the countries of the hemisphere and no-
tably in Brazil, the Dominican Republic, Haiti and Jamaica. 

In this testimony I will emphasize three major points. First, the 
Central American gangs are not newly formed threats. However, 
the rise in their visibility and their cross-border presence are char-
acteristics of an increasingly sophisticated structure. 

Second, the hard-line responses favored by several Central Amer-
ican governments, and to some extent our own, have not proven to 
be effective. 

Third, to be able to truly address gang violence in Central Amer-
ica, as well as in our own country, we need to have greater cross-
border and cross-sectoral collaboration in addition to increased re-
sources to support tested prevention strategies. 

The well-known MS–13 and Calle 18 gangs originated in the 
United States with a strong presence established by the 1980s. I 
posit that there are three main reasons that the Central American 
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gangs are now perceived to be such a threat to the security of the 
hemisphere. 

The first relates to the vacuum in power created as the result of 
the internal armed conflicts and the slow development of civilian 
security police forces. Without adequate resources invulnerable to 
corruption, the civilian police forces have in many instances been 
replaced by a massive private security industry. On the streets the 
police are simply often unable to compete with the well-resourced 
gangs. 

The second contributing factor has to do with an increased visi-
bility of gangs and the sensationalist press coverage creating a cli-
mate of fear and public support for heavy-handed responses, which 
in turn have been manipulated by certain political factors. 

Finally, the international flow of young people across borders has 
indeed had its impact on gang violence. Whether fueled by our own 
deportation policies, a lack of opportunities and capacity in Central 
America or by the complex issues surrounding immigration reform 
and drugs, the simple fact of the matter is that Central American 
gangs now have an international presence and require an inter-
national response. 

The response favored by the countries in question, the hard-
handed or mano dura policies, have not been effective at reducing 
gang activities, and we have actually seen homicide rates increas-
ing throughout the region. 

Originally launched with great fanfare and strong public support, 
there is an acceptance that mano dura has met its end. In addition 
to the fact that the justice sector simply are unable to cope with 
the thousands of arrested and detained and that mano dura poli-
cies target at-risk youth rather than the true criminal gang lead-
ers, it is perhaps most worrisome at the moment that the indica-
tions that gangs have reacted by stepping up their own surveil-
lance and sophistication. 

The recently released UNODC report states, and I quote:
‘‘Heavy-handed crackdowns on gangs alone will not resolve the 
underlying problems. Indeed, it may exacerbate them. Gang 
culture is a symptom of a deeper social malaise that cannot be 
solved by putting all disaffected street kids behind bars.’’

If we want to make serious strides in decreasing levels of gang 
violence at home and abroad there needs to be increased coordina-
tion and information sharing between different sectors. There are 
some promising initiatives that follow this model, and I look for-
ward to hearing the recommendations of the U.S. Government Ad 
Hoc Interagency Working Group. 

However, while I have seen an impressive change in discourse 
both at home and abroad regarding the importance of a balanced 
approach—and indeed Ambassador Flores noted that prevention 
and law enforcement are complementary—the resource allotment is 
still drastically skewed toward law enforcement and control activi-
ties. 

The national budgets for prevention activities in Central America 
are virtually nonexistence, and our own development assistance in 
this area is minimal, even though we know that targeted interven-
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tions aimed at preventing violence not only have a greater impact, 
but are also significantly more cost effective. 

We have learned important lessons here in the U.S. regarding 
approaches to gangs, but now need to be more strategic, helping 
adapt these methodologies to local conditions abroad and involve 
the immigrant communities here, as well as the private sector reli-
gious groups and community organizations. 

Finally, we must recognize the international nature of the Cen-
tral American gang problem and find ways to work with countries 
in the region to promote integrated and comprehensive strategies. 
The gangs are fluid organizations and have shown themselves to 
be capable of relocating in areas of opportunity. As Ambassador 
Castillo said, any country working independently will be unable to 
solve the problem. 

In closing, I would like to cite the 2001 Surgeon General Report 
on Youth Violence which states:

‘‘The most urgent need is a national resolve to confront the 
problem of youth violence systematically using research-based 
approaches and to correct damaging myths and stereotypes 
that interfere with the task at hand.’’

This statement is still very relevant for our own country, as well 
as others around the world. Simply put, the United States must 
lead by example. 

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ranking Member, members of the committee, 
thank you. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Reisman follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MS. LAINIE REISMAN, DIRECTOR, INTER-AMERICAN 
COALITION FOR THE PREVENTION OF VIOLENCE 

Thank you very much for the opportunity to speak to with you today regarding 
violence in Central America. My name is Lainie Reisman and I work with the Inter-
American Coalition for the Prevention of Violence. The Coalition is a diverse group 
of bilateral and multi-lateral agencies working the field of violence prevention in-
cluding the Inter-American Development Bank (IDB), the Organization of American 
States (OAS), the Pan-American Health organization (PAHO), the United States 
Agency for International Development (USAID) the United States Centers for Dis-
ease Control and Prevention (CDC), the United Nations Educational, Scientific and 
Cultural Organization (UNESCO), and the World Bank. The Coalition was formed 
in 2000 to promote a new paradigm in which prevention is viewed as a particularly 
effective means to address violence and crime in the region of the Americas. I would 
like to clarify that my testimony today does not represent the opinions of the Coali-
tion member organizations. 

Before entering into a discussion of youth gang violence which I understand is the 
primary interest of the Subcommittee, I would like to situate the issues of youth 
gang violence within a broader context. Central America is one of the most violent 
regions of the world. While accurate, reliable and comparable data is virtually im-
possible to obtain, an analysis of intentional homicide rates nonetheless puts Cen-
tral America on the top of the global scale, with both El Salvador and Guatemala 
widely regarded to have the dubious distinction of being high on the top-ten list. 

While the topic of today’s discussion is Central America, it is likewise important 
to keep in mind other highly violent regions of the Americas. In particular, violence 
is a major issue for the Caribbean, which is often overlooked due to its diverse, rel-
atively small, and widely dispersed population. In fact, in a recent study published 
by the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, states that while traditionally 
Colombia and South Africa have reported the highest homicide rates, ‘‘it is now like-
ly that Jamaica presently has the highest recorded intentional homicide rate among 
all countries for which reliable data are available, with El Salvador coming a close 
second.’’ (UNODC, 2007). I also want to draw attention to the fact that Central 
America is not unique in having a proliferation of gangs. Gang activity is common 
throughout the region of the Americas, notably in Jamaica, Haiti, and Brazil. How-
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ever, there are clear reasons why the Central American situation has developed dif-
ferently which I will subsequently. 

It also bears noting that homicide statistics capture but a small percentage of vio-
lent acts. Central America, with its conflictive past and extremely high levels of in-
come inequality, is marked by persistent and recurring forms of violence, which per-
haps not as publicized as gang violence, nonetheless have a much broader impact 
throughout the populace. These include high levels of child abuse, inter-family vio-
lence, sexual abuse, and self-directed violence and suicides. Taking into account the 
impacts of violence in terms of costs to treat victims, lost productivity, long-term 
emotional and psychological damage and other related issues violence becomes per-
haps the biggest, and most complex, challenge facing the region. The levels of vio-
lence in the region have led the public health sector to deem the existence of a vio-
lence pandemic. And I would be remiss if I did not state for the record my extreme 
concern regarding the reports of feminicide in Guatemala and extra-judicial killings 
of young men and women throughout the region. 

At this point I would like to turn my attention to the subcommittee’s specific re-
quest to discuss violence carried out by youth gangs in Honduras, El Salvador, and 
Guatemala—which for simplicity sake I will collectively refer to as Central America 
although noting they are but three out of the seven Central American countries and 
that the infamous Central American gangs have a presence well beyond these three 
countries, stretching throughout the hemisphere and indeed the world. 

In the remainder of this testimony, I would like to emphasize three main points: 
First, the Central American gangs are not newly formed threats, however the rise 
in their visibility, increasing use of violence, and cross-border presence are charac-
teristics of an increasingly sophisticated structure. Second, the hard-line responses 
favored by several Central American governments and to some extent our own have 
not proved to be effective in reducing gang violence. And third, to be able to truly 
address gang violence in Central America, as well as in our own country, we need 
to have greater cross-border and cross-sectoral collaboration in addition to increased 
resources to support tested prevention strategies. 

1. WHY THE SUDDEN ALERTNESS TO CENTRAL AMERICAN GANGS? 

In discussing Central American gangs, reference is typically made to the two 
major transnational gangs of Mara Salvatrucha (MS13) and Calle 18 (18th Street). 
Of course these are but two of the myriad of gangs with ties to, or physical presence 
in, Central America. Nonetheless, these two have emerged as leaders of the pack 
and competition between MS13 and 18 Street contributes to the growth of gangs 
and their increasing violent nature. Both MS13 and 18 Street were formed in the 
United States, more specifically in Los Angeles. MS13 traces its roots back to the 
early 1970s when the flows of refugees and displaced peoples from Central America 
began to peak and MS13 formed to protect the Salvadorean immigrants from the 
entrenched LA gangs. It is believed that MS13 now has a presence in up to 30 coun-
tries worldwide and is notorious in the United States for having orchestrated the 
violent murder of witness Brenda Paz, who was scheduled to testify in multiple 
murder cases against her MS13 friends. In Honduras, MS13 claimed responsibility 
for a deadly bus massacre in which 28 civilians were killed in 2004. The 18th Street 
Gang actually predates MS13 and ties go back as far as the 1940s, but its formation 
is characterized by being an alternative to the well established Mexican gangs. It 
too has a long list of deadly and violent crimes attributed to its members. 

So if the gangs have been around for decades, why the sudden dramatic increase 
in visibility over the past few years? I posit that there are three main contributing 
factors. The first relates to the vacuum in power created as a result of the end of 
the internal armed conflicts and the establishment of new civilian security forces. 
While the demobilization processes in Central America were relatively quick and 
successful, the establishment of a professional police corps, working independently, 
has been one of the biggest challenges to the consolidation of peace in the region. 

The lack of adequate funding continues to be a major factor, with meager police 
salaries eclipsed by money to be made in both the legitimate private sector as well 
as the ever-present temptation of criminal activities. Corruption is considered to be 
a major burden for all of the security forces in the region, and the continued official 
role of the military in domestic crime issues is not only in direct contradiction to 
the peace accords of the region but also in a more practical sense, has not helped 
solve internal security problems. Central America is further characterized by a 
flourishing and profitable private security industry, with up to three times as many 
private security guards as police officers. It is thus at this moment in time, with 
a weak police force that is under-resourced and exposed to temptation and a boom-



43

ing industry developing around private security, that the gangs begin to consolidate 
their strength and control. 

The second contributing factor has to do with an increased visibility of the gangs 
and gang activities in the press and in political campaigning. Through its often ex-
cessive and sensationalist coverage of the gangs, the media has actually contributed 
to a climate of fear and insecurity in the region, which in turn has led the public 
to support drastic responses. On an anecdotal level, while speaking with media lead-
ers in the region I was told in no uncertain terms that images of gang members, 
dead or alive, but best if covered in tattoos, help to sell newspapers. Added to the 
perverse role of the press is the tendency of many Central American politicians, no-
tably in the case of El Salvador and Honduras, to use the gang threat as a tool for 
political campaigning. Given that crime and insecurity is considered to be the num-
ber problem for the three countries in mention, and many others, as cited by 
Latinobarometro in 2006, it enters into the political agenda in every country. How-
ever, the specific gang threat is often overstated and manipulated to serve political 
interests. For example, the former Security Minister of Honduras blamed the gangs 
for the bulk of the criminal activity in Honduras; however, government data sug-
gests that less than 5 percent of all crime is committed by people less than 18 years 
of age (UNODC). This climate of fear, partly inculcated by the governments of the 
region, culminated in the President of El Salvador suggesting links between MS13 
and Al Qaeda, although this was shortly thereafter dismissed by the FBI. With lim-
ited time, I will not enter into details on the politicization of the gang threat, but 
I do explore this in my article ‘‘Breaking the Vicious Cycle: Respond to Central 
American Gang Violence’’ which is attached to this testimony. 

The third contributing factor is indeed related to the international flows of young 
people across borders. Many in Central America are quick to blame the U.S. depor-
tation policy for the spread of the California based gangs to their countries of origin. 
Another common critique is that the governments of Central America are unable to 
provide adequate services and opportunities to their populace. The high degree of 
social and economic exclusion in Central America, coupled with an overall lack of 
educational and employment opportunities, fuel migration to the United States and 
a very small percentage of these immigrants turn to gang activities when they en-
counter no other viable alternatives. Both supporters and opponents of U.S. immi-
gration policy reform have strong opinions as to the relationship between immigra-
tion and gang activity. Regardless of where we stand on these contentious issues, 
and I personally find a certain degree of merit in all of the above, the simple fact 
of the matter is that Central American gangs operate internationally. And at the 
point in which a strong presence was felt in the United States, and more specifically 
in the greater Washington D.C. area, the gang issue transformed from a local or 
national problem to something transnational in its scope and therefore deserving of 
a transnational response. 

2. HARD-HANDED OR ‘‘MANO DURA’’ POLICIES HAVE NOT BEEN EFFECTIVE AT REDUCING 
GANG ACTIVITY. 

The term Mano Dura, translated into English as hard or firm hand, emerges in 
El Salvador in 2003, during the build up to a heated presidential election campaign. 
It is generally used to refer to law enforcement approaches aimed at incarcerating 
gang members involved in criminal activity. Specific activities typically attributed 
to Mano Dura policies include mass arrests of young men using illicit association 
charges in addition to changes in legislation to extend prison terms and exact harsh 
sentencing and additional punishment for gang members. While Mano Dura ma-
tured into Super Mano Dura in El Salvador, Guatemala adopted its own Plan 
Escoba, (Sweep Plan) and Honduras its Zero Tolerance policies. After the strong 
international criticism, particularly by the human rights community, these plans 
were later augmented with prevention and intervention oriented initiatives with 
correspondingly softer names like Mano Amiga, which means friendly hand, and 
Mano Extendida or extended hand. 

While these initiatives were launched with great fanfare and strong public sup-
port, there is a widespread acceptance amongst a wide range of actors, including 
high level government officials in all three of the countries mentioned that these 
heavy-handed approaches simply have not worked. In addition to the fact that the 
justice sector, and more specifically the penitentiary systems, simply are unable to 
cope with the thousands arrested, perhaps more worrisome has been the indications 
that the gangs have reacted by actually stepping up their own surveillance and so-
phistication, infiltrating public and private sector entities. Antonio Maria Costa, Ex-
ecutive Director of the UNODC noted in his preface in the 2007 report entitled 
Caught in the Crossfire: Drugs, Crime and Development in Central American and 
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the Caribbean that ‘‘Heavy handed crackdowns on gangs alone will not resolve the 
underlying problems. Indeed, it may exacerbate them. Gang culture is a symptom 
of a deeper social malaise that can not be solved by putting all disaffected street 
kids behind bars. The future of Central America and the Caribbean depends on see-
ing youth as an asset rather than a liability.’’ In the text of the report, the UNODC 
takes this one step further stating ‘‘Heavy handed crackdowns will leave the chil-
dren of the poor languishing in jail, while the key drug traffickers remain protected 
by corruption.’’ I wholeheartedly agree with the UNODC assessment, particularly in 
its implicit underscoring of the need to target the bosses, the top of the pyramid 
in terms of criminal elements, as opposed to the profile of an at-risk youth. 

I firmly believe that the appeal of gangs is related to the poor underlying social 
conditions at the community level and that the marginalization and exclusion of 
youth is what gives rise to, and eventually sustains, gang membership. In recog-
nizing this, it follows that a solution lies in a development agenda that provides al-
ternative opportunities for disaffected youth, rather than confines them further 
through incarceration. 

3. INCREASED COORDINATION AND RESOURCES, WITH EQUAL WEIGHT GIVEN TO PREVEN-
TION AND LAW ENFORCEMENT EFFORTS, ARE URGENTLY REQUIRED TO ADDRESS THE 
GANG ISSUE. 

Important Role of Coordination—If we want to make serious strides in decreasing 
levels of gang related violence at home and abroad, there needs to be increased co-
ordination and information sharing between distinct sectors. There are some prom-
ising initiatives that follow this model. The Inter-American Coalition brings together 
a wide variety of actors with very different approaches to violence prevention. CDC 
and PAHO clearly place violence in a public health framework. The World Bank and 
the IDB have made important advances in focusing attention on the economic costs 
of violence and the need to include citizen security loans, with strong prevention 
components, as part of the development portfolio. USAID, through its innovative de-
velopment programming and the OAS, through its political and diplomatic role, 
have both identified the issue as being of utmost importance to development and 
security. The Central American Coalition for the Prevention of Youth Violence, 
whose roots are tied to the Inter-American Coalition, is an innovative initiative 
bringing together government and civil society representatives that could serve as 
a model for other regions. 

I strongly support U.S. Government efforts that bring together a variety of dif-
ferent agencies to design a balanced and comprehensive strategy to address gang 
violence. Specifically, I am referring to the work of the ad-hoc Inter-Agency Working 
Group consisting of representatives of USAID, DOJ, INL, NSC, State Department 
and others which is an important step forward. All of these agencies have done their 
own internal studies on the Central American gangs, and I personally served as the 
senior technical advisor for the USAID Central America and Mexico Gang Assess-
ment conducted in 2006, but this new attempt to bring a diverse group of players 
together and create a common strategy is something that should be supported and 
replicated in the Central American countries. 

Justification for Increased Resources for Prevention—In the time that I have been 
working directly on the issues of Central American gang violence, I have seen an 
impressive change in discourse, both at home and abroad, regarding the importance 
of a balanced response to gang activity and the aforementioned are but a few exam-
ples of increased coordination. However, while the discourse might have changed, 
the resource allotment has not. The budget for law enforcement continues to dwarf 
the resources being put into prevention activities. Perhaps more difficult to measure 
results, perhaps not providing a quick result, prevention nevertheless remains the 
key to reducing the underlying factors which manifest themselves in gang violence. 
Numerous studies, most notably conducted by the RAND Corporation, conclude that 
interventions aimed at preventing violence not only have a greater impact, but also 
are significantly more cost effective. Taking one example, an analysis of the Cali-
fornia three-strikes policy shows that a variety of prevention oriented activities, 
such as foster treatment care, therapy, and mentoring are up to 100 times more 
cost-effective at averting repeat felony arrest (Greenwood, 2002). 

The argument for increased resources for prevention activities becomes yet more 
persuasive after reviewing the costs of violence to society. In a study conducted by 
the CDC, the total costs associated with nonfatal injuries and deaths due to inter-
personal and self-directed violence in the U.S. in 2000 were calculated to b more 
than $70 billion. Most of this cost ($64.8 billion or 92 percent) was due to lost pro-
ductivity. However, an estimated $5.6 billion was spent on medical care for the more 
than 2.5 million injuries due to interpersonal and self-directed violence. A widely 
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cited study conducted by UNDP in El Salvador concludes that the costs of violence 
are in the range of 15 percent of GDP. Notwithstanding the colossal costs of vio-
lence, resources targeting youth violence prevention in the United States are mini-
mal and even less available in the resource strapped countries of Central America. 

Knowledge Transfer—In addition to providing increased financial resources for 
prevention activities in Central America in order to combat gang violence, we also 
need to be more strategic helping others learn from our own experiences. We have 
a tremendous wealth of knowledge and experience in violence prevention here in the 
United States, having made great advances in both research and programming in 
the area of youth violence—which has actually been on the decline in our country 
since 1993. Government led domestic efforts, such as prevention initiatives imple-
mented by CDC, NIH, and the Office of Juvenile Justice of DOJ, are an important 
part of the process. However we must think more broadly of resources, human and 
financial alike, to include the private sector, religious groups, and community orga-
nizations. We need to share our knowledge and experience with other countries and 
help adapt the methodologies to their local conditions. We also need to involve the 
immigrant communities in the United States in this process, understanding their 
unique circumstances. 

Cross-Border Responses—Finally, we must recognize the transnational nature of 
the Central American gang problem and find ways to work with the countries in 
the region to promote integrated and comprehensive strategies that respect human 
rights. The Organization of American States, in its General Assembly earlier this 
month, adopted a Resolution regarding the Promotion of Hemispheric Cooperation 
in Dealing with Gangs Involved in Criminal Activity. Cooperation among the coun-
tries of the region, involving the multitude of distinct sectors involved, is a pre-
requisite to resolving the gang problem. The gangs are fluid organizations and have 
shown themselves to be capable of relocating in areas of opportunity. One country 
working independently will be unable to solve the problem. 

In closing, I would like to cite the 2001 Surgeon General Report on Youth Vio-
lence, in which it is concluded that, ‘‘The most urgent need is a national resolve to 
confront the problem of youth violence systematically, using research-based ap-
proaches, and to correct damaging myths and stereotypes that interfere with the task 
at hand.’’ Six years after its publication this statement is still very relevant for our 
own country as well as others around the world. Simply put, the United States must 
lead by example. 

Thank you.

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you very, very much. 
Mr. Geoff Thale is the Program Director of the Washington Office 

on Latin America. 
Mr. Thale? 

STATEMENT OF MR. GEOFF THALE, PROGRAM DIRECTOR, 
WASHINGTON OFFICE ON LATIN AMERICA 

Mr. THALE. Thank you, Congressman Engel. Thank you, Mr. 
Burton. Thank you for holding this hearing. I think this is an im-
portant opportunity to focus on an issue that is important for our 
colleagues in Central America and for people here in the United 
States. 

I want to talk very briefly about three points. One, just a little 
bit about the spectrum of crime and violence that Central America 
confronts. Two, about the problem of gang violence and particularly 
about the ways the U.S. could be I think more helpful than we cur-
rently are. And, three, about the problem of organized crime, par-
ticularly organized crime in Guatemala and the CICIG, which is an 
important part of the response to organized crime. 

On the first point, it is important to see violence and Central 
American crime as a broad phenomenon. It runs from domestic and 
family violence on the one side to very widespread and serious, 
through youth gangs and street gang problems to organized crime 
including both local drug dealing, drug trafficking and then to 
other forms of organized crime—smuggling, contraband and the 
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kind of crime that has long been prevalent in the region that often 
ex-military and intelligence officials are involved in. 

I think it is important to see that whole spectrum and talk about 
the youth gang problem, as well as the organized problem within 
that broader spectrum. 

On youth gangs itself, I mean, as everyone here has noted youth 
gangs are a very serious problem throughout the region, especially 
in Guatemala, El Salvador and Honduras. I think people have de-
scribed the kinds of crime that gangs engage in, inter and intra 
gang assault, violence and homicide, extortion in communities, a 
range of very serious and really threatening problems. 

At the same time, as I think a number of people have indicated 
here, youth gang violence is fundamentally a national and local 
problem in Central America itself. It requires a police response. It 
requires a social service response. It is not primarily a 
transnational structured phenomenon and certainly not a problem 
that requires the military approaches some in the region have ar-
gued. 

Gangs in Central America do threaten communities, but they 
don’t conduct major drug trafficking operations themselves or run 
cross-border smuggling. It is other organized crime groups that do 
that, and the youth gangs and their members are sometimes en-
gaged to support that they are responsible for it, nor the leadership 
of it. 

Similarly, though there are connections between gangs in the 
United States and gangs in Central America, there isn’t a coordi-
nated hierarchical, transnational structure of youth gangs, and it 
is important to see that though there are some connections this is 
primarily a national and local phenomenon that requires national 
and local responses. 

As my colleague, Lainie Reisman, noted, governments in the re-
gion have primarily responded with harsh enforcement strategies, 
mano dura strategies. There is a lot of evidence that those strate-
gies have been not only unsuccessful, but in some ways counter-
productive in leading to gangs themselves becoming more orga-
nized and in undermining the rule of law and due process in the 
region. 

It is clear, as a number of people have indicated, that what the 
region needs is a comprehensive response that includes smarter po-
licing strategies, a greater focus on youth violence prevention pro-
grams and a serious commitment of government, as well as inter-
national, resources to the youth, the violence prevention side of the 
problem. 

I think in terms of United States policy, we can have a very im-
portant impact on how Central American governments respond to 
the problem of youth violence. It is a problem that requires coordi-
nated assistance from the United States Government, from the 
State Department, USAID, the Justice Department and others. 

We have seen some steps. We have seen some actions by the FBI, 
but I think it is important to see that we need a coordinated re-
sponse and strong leadership to bring all of the government agen-
cies involved together. We have seen some steps, but we haven’t 
yet seen the strong and coordinated response that could help gov-
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ernments in Central America put together a more coherent and 
balanced package. 

Finally, let me just say something about the problem of orga-
nized crime and particularly the CICIG in Guatemala. Organized 
crime includes drug trafficking, but also includes a lot of other 
forms—cross-border smuggling, contraband, kidnapping rings. 
Problems have been widespread in the region. 

Many of the groups that carry out these kinds of operations, as 
a number of people mentioned, are made up of former military and 
intelligence officials, often people with historic connections to the 
security services, to the border patrol and the border agencies and 
to the police. 

Like most forms of organized crime, these kinds of problems re-
quire state corruption and in the process not only raise the issues 
of violence and criminality, but undermine the fledgling democ-
racies of the region. 

In Guatemala, this is particularly a serious issue. The criminal 
networks, the clandestine groups that have been responsible for a 
lot of these activities, are often safe from prosecution and punish-
ment. They have often threatened human rights activists, as well 
as ordinary citizens, and they threaten not only citizen security, 
but democracy. 

The Berger government has taken an important step by working 
with the United Nations to come up with the CICIG proposal. Vice 
President Stein has taken some really important steps in trying to 
move that proposal forward and make it implemented. 

As a number of people have noted, the CICIG proposal is right 
now before the Guatemalan Congress, though it doesn’t have long 
to act if it is going to do something about it this year. The Congress 
has been in extraordinary session several times, but has been un-
able to reach a quorum to get the number of members needed to 
move the process forward. It is frankly difficult to believe that that 
is a coincidental thing. 

From our point of view, the next 2 months are a major test of 
whether the Guatemalan political parties and Guatemalan Con-
gress are seriously committed to ending impunity and moving for-
ward with CICIG and bringing it to fruition. 

I think we can judge not the rhetoric of the political parties, but 
the commitment of the parties and of the candidates who will run 
in the elections in the fall as to whether or not they are serious 
about ending impunity and addressing the problem of organized 
crime by whether or not they find a will to come together and real-
ly approve the CICIG in the next couple of months. 

We are waiting with a lot of anticipation. We hope this hearing 
will send a strong message to the political parties and the people 
in the Guatemalan Congress that they really need to move forward 
on this in short order. 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Thale follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. GEOFF THALE, PROGRAM DIRECTOR, WASHINGTON 
OFFICE ON LATIN AMERICA 

I am the Program Director of the Washington Office on Latin America (WOLA). 
I oversee all of our programs related to Central America, and I direct our program 
on youth gangs, citizen security, and human rights in Central America. I have been 
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at WOLA for over a dozen years, and I have worked professionally on issues of 
human rights, democracy, and development in Central America for more than twen-
ty years. I appreciate this opportunity to testify before the Western Hemisphere 
subcommittee about crime and violence in the region, what U.S. interests are at 
stake, and how we should work with governments and civil society to respond to 
these serious problems. 

The Washington Office on Latin America is a non-profit, non-governmental orga-
nization that monitors human rights and social justice issues in Latin America, and 
that advocates for U.S. policies that support human rights, democratization, and so-
cial justice in the region. For almost thirty-five years, WOLA has monitored issues 
of human rights and democracy in Latin America, and has provided information and 
analysis to Congressional offices, the Administration, and the general public about 
conditions in the region and the impact of U.S. policy. 

WOLA has followed issues of crime, violence and citizen security in Central Amer-
ica since the early 1990s. As the civil wars that racked the region in the 1980s came 
to an end, WOLA believed that establishing the rule of law and supporting the cre-
ation of professional, apolitical police forces that provided security to citizens while 
respecting due process and human rights was one of the most crucial challenges 
that the nascent democratic governments of the region faced. The public security 
forces that had been in place in El Salvador, Honduras, and Guatemala since at 
least the 1950s had been under the control of the armed forces, rather than of civil-
ian governments, had enforced order without respect for the rule of law or due proc-
ess, and were deeply implicated in human rights abuses. These forces needed to be 
reformed, if not replaced. 

Peace agreements in Central America called for the reform and re-establishment 
of the police, as part of the re-founding of a democratic state. The United States, 
concerned for human rights and democracy, and eager to see stability in Central 
America after the war and violence of the 1980s, made a major commitment to sup-
port police reform. WOLA, working with civil society partners in the region, mon-
itored the reform process, and advocated with Central American governments, the 
U.S. government, and the international community for policies that would help con-
solidate effective and rights-respecting police forces in the Central American coun-
tries. 

Out of our work on citizen security and police reform, WOLA has developed expe-
rience and expertise in the problems of crime, violence, and citizen security in Cen-
tral America. Today, I would like to speak briefly about the broad spectrum of vio-
lence that Central America faces, and then to talk briefly about two major issues: 
youth gang violence in the Central American region, and organized crime in Central 
America, particularly in Guatemala, where a unique proposal has been developed 
to combat organized criminal groups that have penetrated and corrupted the state. 

I. THE SPECTRUM OF VIOLENCE 

Discussions of violence in Central America often begins and ends with youth 
gangs and drug dealers, as if these were the only forms of violence that citizens in 
Central America experience. But in fact, citizens confront a broad spectrum of vio-
lence, and it is important to locate both youth gangs and organized criminal groups 
within that spectrum. Governments, international donors, and civil society groups 
need to understand the different forms of violence that citizens experience, and 
know something about the size and impact of the different forms in order to set pri-
orities and design effective responses. 

The spectrum of violence begins with intra-familial violence. Violence between 
partners, particularly violence by men against their wives or girlfriends, is wide-
spread in Central America. While reliable data isn’t regularly collected, the trend 
is clear. In Guatemala, according to studies, 36 percent of women who live with a 
male partner suffer domestic abuse, including physical, sexual, or psychological 
abuse. And one survey, the International Violence Against Women Survey, com-
pared selected countries in Africa, Latin America, Europe, and Asia; it found that 
60% of women in Costa Rica—often considered the least violent country in Central 
America—reported having experienced domestic violence during their lives. 

Violence by parents against children is also widespread. These kinds of domestic 
violence are for many people their first and most powerful introduction to violent 
behavior. There is extensive evidence both from the United States and from Central 
America that those who experience violence in the home are more likely to act vio-
lently on the street. Support for community and school based programs that reduce 
family violence can have a tremendous long-term impact on overall levels of crime 
and violence. 
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‘‘Common’’ street crime—robberies and assaults carried out by individuals or 
small groups against citizens in public spaces—is a second form of crime. Victimiza-
tion surveys suggest that many Central Americans have experienced, and fear, com-
mon street crime. 

Youth gang violence is the most widely discussed form of violence in Central 
America. As this review suggests, it is only one part of the broader spectrum. Youth 
gang violence—threats, intimidation, or acts of violence carried out by members of 
teenage or young adult gangs—is widely feared, and widespread. Youth gangs are 
ongoing groups, and provide their members with a sense of identity and belonging. 
Criminal activity is part of what they do, but not their entire reason for being. I 
will return below to the question of the percentage of violent crime which youth 
gangs are responsible for. Here I simply want to underscore that youth gang vio-
lence is only one part of the broader spectrum. 

In addition to youth gangs, there are other groups of individuals who commit 
crimes. Crimes committed by groups of adults—groups that come together to engage 
in highway robbery or banditry, bank robbery, etc—are a fourth source of violence. 
These groups come together entirely for criminal purposes, and generally are rel-
atively short-lived criminal operations. 

Politically motivated crimes—threats, intimidation, even assassinations—though 
far less common than they were twenty years ago, continue to be a source of vio-
lence in Central America. In many countries in the region, and most visibly in Gua-
temala, there are threats and attacks on human rights activists and defenders and, 
in many countries, electoral contests generate politically motivated violence. 

Another important source of violence is the drug trade which can be subdivided 
into two categories. The first has to do with retail drug sales in Central America 
itself, where local drug dealers protect and expand their sales and markets through 
violence. But the retail drug market in Central America is relatively small. A 2006 
OAS survey in El Salvador, for example, found that, among the population between 
the ages of 15 and 64, only 0.24% had used cocaine. Because the number of users 
is relatively small, demand for drugs is relatively limited. By contrast, comparable 
studies in the United States show that cocaine use here is about 10 times what it 
is in Central America. Thus the domestic drug market in Central America is rel-
atively limited, and the violence associated with it relatively constrained. 

A far more serious source of violence is wholesale drug trafficking. Central Amer-
ica is located between the largest producer and the largest consumer market for co-
caine in the world, and the profit from the illegal trafficking of cocaine and its de-
rivatives is enormous. Drug trafficking routes have shifted in recent years, from the 
Caribbean to Central America. Every country in Central America seized at least a 
ton of cocaine in 2004. Violence almost inevitably accompanies such profitable illegal 
transactions. Most cocaine in the Central American region transits by boat, accord-
ing to the United Nations Office on Crime (UNODC). A UNODC analysis of Central 
America shows that port cities and the provinces they are part of have far higher 
homicide rates than do other areas, including major inland urban centers, sug-
gesting that drug trafficking networks produce a significant share of violent crimes 
and homicides. Drug trafficking is highly organized, and trafficking networks are so-
phisticated criminal structures that depend on the corruption of state officials (cus-
toms officials, police, and others) to carry out their operations. The corruption asso-
ciated with drug trafficking makes it a serious threat to the fragile democracies of 
Central America. 

Finally, ‘‘traditional’’ organized crime—enduring criminal enterprises whose sole 
purpose is crime and profit, and who engage in smuggling, contraband operations, 
car theft, fraud, kidnapping, etc—are a form of violent behavior. This kind of orga-
nized crime is widespread in Central America. It is often carried out by individuals 
and groups that emerged from the police and security forces of the war time era, 
with their connections to intelligence, relationship with customs and border officials, 
influence over police, and political connections with prosecutors, and judges. Evi-
dence suggests that there is some overlap between these contraband and smuggling 
groups and drug trafficking networks, although they are not identical. Like drug 
trafficking, smuggling and other traditional forms of organized crime depend on 
state corruption and thus constitute threats to the consolidation of democracy in 
Central America. 

All of these forms of violence plague the Central America region. Youth gangs are 
among the most visible form of this violence (because gang members often stand out 
by their dress and style), but they are not the only and not the most egregious forms 
of violence and criminality. Violence related to drug trafficking may account for a 
greater percentage of violent crime (including homicides) in the region, and tradi-
tional organized crime and drug trafficking are perhaps a bigger threat to democ-



50

racy in Central America because they are intimately linked to the corruption of 
state officials, undermining already fragile states. 

II. YOUTH GANG VIOLENCE: THE PROBLEM, GOVERNMENT RESPONSES, AND THE U.S. 
ROLE. 

Four years ago, WOLA began to monitor the problem of youth gangs in Central 
America and the nature of government and civil society responses to the problem. 
As noted above, we believe that gang violence is a serious problem in the region, 
though only one of many forms of violence. It is a problem that Central American 
governments need to better understand and respond to effectively. The United 
States ought to play a role as well in responding to Central American youth gang 
violence, because of our long term interest in citizen security and political stability 
in the region. 
The Problem of Youth Gang Violence 

I first review the dimensions of the problem of youth gang violence in Central 
America, including a little bit about the size and structure of youth gangs, the kinds 
of crime they commit, and their transnational connections. While I want to empha-
size the serious threat that youth gangs pose to citizen security, I also want to high-
light some of the exaggerations and misimpressions that exist about youth gangs. 
I will base my remarks on WOLA’s research, and work with colleagues in the re-
gion, and on our participation in a six-country comparative study of Central Amer-
ican youth gangs. WOLA participated in a research project, led by the Center for 
Inter-American Studies at the Autonomous Technological Institute of Mexico (one of 
Mexico’s most prestigious universities) that included researchers from universities 
in El Salvador and Nicaragua. The study looked at youth gangs in El Salvador, 
Honduras, Guatemala, and Nicaragua, and at ethnic Central American gangs in 
Mexico and in the Washington DC area. 

The study came to a number of conclusions:
1) First, Central American youth gangs vary significantly from country to coun-

try and even from city to city. While youth gangs in much of Central Amer-
ica and in the United States are ‘‘cliques’’ or local groups of the 18th Street 
Gang, or of the Mara Salvatrucha (MS–13), local manifestations or cliques 
vary significantly in size, level of organization, and involvement in criminal 
activity. They often share names, rituals, codes of conduct, and other traits, 
but can act very differently. Police and public security officials should not as-
sume that all youth gangs are the same, or behave in the same fashion ev-
erywhere.

2) Estimates of how many gang members there are vary widely, and are based 
on different definitions of what it means to be a gang member. Police offi-
cials in Guatemala report about 8,500 gang members, or about 111 gang 
members for every 100,000 citizens, according to calculations done by the 
United Nations Office on Crime and Drugs. Police officials in El Salvador say 
there are about 10,500 gang members, or about 152 gang members per 
100,000 citizens, and police officials in Honduras estimate there are 35,000 
there, an astonishing 500 gang members per 100,000 citizens. (For compari-
son, the FBI estimates that there are about 800,000 gang members of all 
kinds in the United States, for a rate of 244 per 100,000.) There are probably 
more than 50,000 and less than 100,000 gangs members in the region.

3) Despite the uncertainty about numbers, there is no doubt that youth gangs 
are a serious threat to public security in El Salvador, Honduras, and Guate-
mala. Gang members engage frequently in inter- and intra-gang fights and 
resort to murder in response to gang rivalries. (Statistics vary about what 
percentage of homicides in Central America are caused by gang members. In 
El Salvador, the Institute of Forensic Medicine attributes only about 8% of 
killings to gang members; police often cite a 25% figure, and politicians 
sometimes claim that gang members are responsible for 60% of all murders.) 
Gangs are involved in assaults and robberies in the neighborhoods in which 
they are present, and gang members can be hired to commit crimes, includ-
ing murder for hire. Gangs are involved in local level drug sales. Gangs are 
involved in extortion, beginning with collecting ‘‘rents’’ from pedestrians or 
small business people, or bus drivers, and becoming increasingly organized. 
In some neighborhoods, gang cliques are organized enough to effectively con-
trol the neighborhood through extortion and violence.

4) Gangs are increasingly organized, in El Salvador, Honduras, and Guatemala. 
. Ten years ago, MS–13 and 18th Street cliques in Central America were pri-
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marily identity based neighborhood gangs that defended their turf and en-
gaged in petty crime. The police crackdown on gang involved youth in Cen-
tral America that began in 2003 did not succeed in breaking up gangs; in-
stead, gang cliques sought to protect themselves from the police by reducing 
their visibility, and increasing their organization and communication. At the 
same time, higher arrest rates and longer sentences increased the number 
of gang members in prison, gang members from cliques around the country 
got to know each other and create rudimentary national structures for co-
ordination between different cliques. Today, the different cliques of MS–13 
and the 18th Street Gang are more organized and more nationally coordi-
nated than they used to be and are a greater threat to public security. This 
is at least partly in reaction to mano dura policies which have had effects 
contrary to their goal of reducing gang violence.

5) Cliques of MS–13 and the 18th Street Gang exist in cities across the United 
States; they are especially strong in Los Angeles, Washington, Houston, and 
other cities with large ethnic Central American populations. In fact, MS–13 
and the 18th Street gang are originally a U.S. phenomenon. They did not 
emerge in Central America and spread to the United States. Both gangs 
were founded in the United States, among Central American immigrant com-
munities in Los Angeles in the 1980s, and spread from there back to Central 
America through reverse migration and deportation in the 1990s. In the 
U.S., MS–13 and 18th Street cliques are often involved in inter- and intra-
gang violence. In Los Angeles, they are involved in local drug markets in 
neighborhoods of Central American immigrants; that is less true in Wash-
ington.

6) Central American youth gangs are only marginally present in Mexico, and 
not spreading from Central America to Mexico, despite some sensationalist 
media accounts. Our study found Central American gangs preying on mi-
grants at the border between Mexico and Guatemala, and some presence of 
Central American gangs on the Mexican side of the border. But it found no 
established presence of Central American gangs in the interior of Mexico or 
on the Mexican-U.S. border, and no evidence that these gangs were spread-
ing or infiltrating from Central America to the north.

7) Nicaragua presents still another story. Despite poverty rates as high as 
those of Guatemala and Honduras, despite a bitter civil war that left the 
country divided, despite the availability of guns, Nicaragua does not have 
the youth gang problems that El Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras face. 
Neighborhood gangs exist, and some local drug dealing takes place, but 
cliques of MS–13 and the 18th Street Gang are not present, and Nicaraguan 
gangs are less violent and engaged in less criminal activity than gangs in 
neighboring countries.

Overall, our research suggests that the problem of gang violence, while serious, 
should not be exaggerated. Youth gangs, like MS–13 and the 18th Street gang are 
a serious threat to public security in El Salvador, Honduras, and Guatemala, though 
not in the rest of Central America. But they do not have transnational hierarchical 
criminal structures spreading from country to country and threatening Mexico or 
the United States. 

Youth join gangs for a variety of reasons having to do with social, economic and 
family conditions. Most gang cliques do not define themselves primarily as criminal 
enterprises. Most gang members do not have transnational ties. A survey of impris-
oned gang members in El Salvador found that 86% had no regular contacts outside 
the country, and 91% had never traveled to either Mexico or the United States. 

Because of extensive migration from the countries of Central America to the 
United States, there are close connections between families and communities in the 
region and in the U.S. Family members and friends are in contact and travel back 
and forth, sometimes illegally. This contact and movement between countries ex-
tends to and includes youth gang members, so it is easy to point to gang members 
who have moved from Central America to the U.S., or deportees in Central America 
who stay in touch with their ‘‘homies’’ in the United States. But there is no evidence 
of systematic, structured relations between gang cliques or networks in Central 
America and gangs in the U.S. 

There have been several high profile cases in which gang members fleeing crimi-
nal prosecution in the United States have returned to Central America, and at least 
one in which someone wanted for a violent gang crime in Honduras fled to the 
United States and was caught by U.S. immigration authorities. And there is a well-
known case in which a deportee from the United States was imprisoned in El Sal-
vador, and while in prison there, contacted his former associates in a gang in the 
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U.S. to urge them to commit a murder. But these cases, while dramatic, are few 
and far between; they are not the norm. Most of the criminal activities that Central 
American gangs engage in are local—such as violent gang rivalries, neighborhood 
drug sales, or extortion of local merchants—rather than transnational. 

In fact, Central American youth gangs are not significantly involved in the major 
forms of transnational crime in the region. Wholesale drug trafficking is controlled 
by sophisticated criminal organizations; while some gang members may serve as 
‘‘mules’’ or carriers, or as guards, youth gangs do not organize or control the cross-
border drug trade. To quote the UNODC, ‘‘it is highly unlikely that gang members, 
who are generally young street kids, are the masterminds behind the movement of 
cocaine to the United States.’’ Similarly, youth gangs do not control human smug-
gling or human trafficking networks, though they may prey on or extort vulnerable 
migrants. Most forms of cross-border smuggling of goods are controlled by more tra-
ditional organized crime groups, not by MS–13 or 18th Street. 

None of this is to say that youth gangs are not a serious threat to public security 
in Central America. They are one serious part of the problem of violence and crime 
in Central America, and governments need to take them seriously. But they are pri-
marily a local and national threat, rather than a transnational one. 
The Failure of Mano Dura Responses 

Unfortunately, government responses in Central America have tended to focus 
predominantly on repressive measures which have placed thousands of youth in 
prison and which have aggravated the problem rather than ameliorated it. Since 
2003, legislation in El Salvador and Honduras, and police practice in Guatemala, 
has led police to conduct arrests of young people based on the suspicion that they 
are members of a gang. Gang membership by itself, without any evidence of specific 
criminal activity, became a crime, and police began to detain young men based on 
their appearance, their style of dress, the presence of tattoos, or the fact that three 
or more young men were gathered together in a public place. Governments in El 
Salvador, Honduras, and Guatemala have also repeatedly deployed military forces 
in ‘‘gang-infested’’ neighborhoods, in an effort to clear out gangs through a show of 
military force. Collectively, these policies are known as mano dura or ‘‘iron fist’’ ap-
proaches. 

While judges dismissed many of these cases, these broadly punitive approaches 
did significantly increase the number of young people charged with criminal con-
duct, and led to substantial increases in prison populations throughout the region. 

It is understandable that police and political leaders would turn to these strate-
gies. They are relatively easy to implement, highly visible, and show the govern-
ment responding to the real problems of citizen insecurity caused by gang violence. 

Unfortunately, these approaches have not reduced gang violence or criminal activ-
ity in Central America. Since governments began to implement these mano dura 
strategies, homicide rates have risen in Central America, and citizen security has 
not improved. 

Meanwhile, these approaches have had negative impacts on the rule of law and 
respect for human rights. They have increased the arbitrary authority of police offi-
cers to arrest young people, in a region that has struggled to regulate police behav-
ior to ensure respect for due process and human rights. And they have reduced evi-
dentiary standards, in a region that has been working to reform and strengthen its 
judiciary. The repeated deployment of troops has the unfortunate effect of drawing 
the military into public security matters, undermining the region’s movement over 
the last decade to keep the military out of internal affairs. 

These approaches have increased prison populations (in El Salvador, jails are at 
167% of capacity), and led predictably to increases in prison riots, and prison mur-
ders, making more difficult the prison reform processes which Central American 
penitentiary officials have begun. 

And finally, as noted above, mano dura strategies have had the sadly ironic effect 
of increasing the level of youth gang organization, as gangs have gotten more orga-
nized and more clandestine in response to police pressure, and jailed gang members 
have begun to develop prison gang network that extend across cliques and across 
cities. 
The Need for Comprehensive Responses 

Central American governments need new, civilian based and more effective strate-
gies to combat the serious problem of youth gang violence. Privately, many govern-
ment officials (particularly police), agree with this assessment; however, what is re-
quired is a political decision to seek a new approach. 

Our work with various research institutions, community service providers and 
government officials both in the United States and in Central America has lead to 
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the conclusion that youth gangs must be understood as a social and community 
problem, not simply as a police and public security issue. The response to gangs and 
gang violence must be comprehensive, including effective policing, community-based 
prevention and intervention programs and rehabilitation and re-insertion programs 
for those who leave gangs. 

Effective responses begin with the planning of comprehensive responses by task 
forces that include not only police, but service providers, schools and community 
groups. This helps ensure that the response to youth violence is not only a police 
response, but includes the other components as well. This comprehensive approach 
is what the Office of Juvenile Justice of the U.S. Department of Justice rec-
ommends, and it is what has happened in the ‘‘best practice’’ cases we have studied 
in both the United States and in Central America. 

Effective responses include much more targeted police approaches that seek not 
to arrest all possible gang members, but that are directed at crimes being committed 
and at dangerous and violent individuals. Police anti-gang units, though they need 
to be carefully monitored, can gather information to help identify and arrest particu-
larly violent or dangerous individuals. Specialized task forces can respond to par-
ticular patterns of crime, such as extortion of bus owners. These well-thought out 
and carefully targeted approaches can make the policing component of a comprehen-
sive program more effective. 

Violence prevention programs start with efforts to reduce domestic violence, and 
to increase school attendance rates, both of which can significantly reduce youth vio-
lence. 

Community based violence prevention programs, such as those that have been de-
veloped by groups like the Washington DC Gang Intervention Program, or Homeboy 
Industries in Los Angeles, or groups like the Association for the Prevention of Vio-
lence in Guatemala, can have a tremendous and positive impact by offering young 
people alternatives and reducing the level of gang violence. Too often, these pro-
grams are applauded and cited as successes, but governments make no effort to re-
produce, as part of a national policy to prevent youth violence. A serious national 
strategy to reduce gang violence in Central America will include violence prevention 
policies, and a budgetary commitment to support them. 
The U.S. Role. 

Central American youth gangs are not an immediate threat to U.S. security, nor 
are they a transnational criminal network threatening to extend their tentacles 
throughout the United States. Nonetheless, the U.S. has an interest in assisting 
Central American governments in developing and implementing effective, com-
prehensive responses to youth gang violence. Citizen security is key to political sta-
bility and support for democratic governance. The U.S. government has invested 
heavily in the rule of law and in police and justice reform in the region, and dealing 
effectively with the problem of youth violence is key to maintaining and consoli-
dating those reforms. 

In the initial U.S. response to the problem of gang violence in Central America, 
the U.S. military’s Southern Command took the lead in examining the problem, and 
studying possible U.S. assistance. The FBI has coordinated several conferences on 
gang violence, and set up a liaison office in Central America. There have been other 
important efforts—U.S. AID has funded some important prevention programs in the 
region, and conducted a very useful study of the extent of the gang violence prob-
lem, and the International Narcotics and Law Enforcement Bureau has done some 
training—but there has been too little coordination of these efforts, and the most 
high visibility efforts have been those led by military and FBI officials. 

The U.S. should go beyond assisting our Central American neighbors in dealing 
with specific aspects of the problems of youth violence, through police or FBI co-
operation. The U.S. goal ought to be to encourage Central American governments 
and civil society to adopt comprehensive civilian-led youth violence programs, that 
include effective policing, community based violence prevention and re-insertion and 
rehabilitation programs. We ought to advance that goal by using all aspects of our 
foreign policy—diplomacy through the State Department and our Embassies, train-
ing and technical assistance through USAID, police training through transparent ci-
vilian programs at the International Law Enforcement Academy, training and tech-
nical assistance from the Department of Justice, including both prosecutorial sup-
port through the Overseas Prosecutorial Development and Training Program 
(OPDAT) and support for community based prevention programs through the Office 
of Juvenile Justice, and exchange programs between successful community based 
prevention programs in the U.S. and programs in Central America. 

The ad-hoc Inter-Agency Working Group that meets to look at gang violence 
issues should be formalized and strengthened, and tasked with coordinating U.S. ef-
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forts to develop and support comprehensive and balanced approaches to the prob-
lems of youth gang violence in Central America. 

We should seek to coordinate all these efforts to send a message that we believe 
that comprehensive civilian approaches can and will work, and that they are vital 
to dealing with youth violence while strengthening the rule of law. 

III. ORGANIZED CRIME IN CENTRAL AMERICA, AND THE CICIG INITIATIVE IN GUATEMALA 

As noted in the discussion of the spectrum of violence in Central America, orga-
nized crime—both the ‘‘traditional’’ forms of contraband, smuggling, and associated 
crimes and the newer forms connected to drug trafficking—are serious problems in 
Central America. 

There has been relatively little study of the forms of traditional organized crime. 
In 1994, the ‘‘Joint Group to Investigate Clandestine Security Structures’’ in El Sal-
vador, a body formed by the United Nations at the request of the Salvadoran gov-
ernment, after several apparently politically motivated killings, noted that some se-
curity and intelligence groups which had participated in ‘‘death squad’’ activities 
during the civil war of the 1980s, were ‘‘mutating’’ into organized crime groups. It 
is clear that cross-border smuggling, car theft rings, and kidnappings are all activi-
ties that have been carried out in Central America since at least the late 1980s by 
organized criminal groups. Historically, many of these groups, given their origins in 
security and paramilitary forces of the 1980s, have been associated with human 
rights abuses. 

The ‘‘traditional’’ forms of organized crime—smuggling, kidnapping, and related 
crimes—require relatively high levels of organization and control, and the groups in-
volved generally depend on the collaboration of state officials—whether customs offi-
cers, or police, or tax officials, or others—to successfully carry out their criminal ac-
tivities. Bribery and corruption of state officials, or direct involvement of state offi-
cials, is part and parcel of this kind of criminal activity. In any country, this kind 
of relationship between state officials and criminal groups would be unacceptable 
and dangerous. In the new and fragile democracies of Central America, this is espe-
cially true. The corruption and penetration of the state by organized criminal groups 
undermines the rule of law, reduces the credibility of the state, and weakens the 
quality of democracy. 

This is true as well of drug trafficking, which similarly requires high levels of 
state corruption to carry out its criminal activities. 

Nowhere in Central America are the problems of organized crime and drug traf-
ficking more evident than in Guatemala. 

In 2002, our colleagues at Amnesty International published a report that de-
scribed Guatemala as a ‘‘Corporate Mafia state,’’ where a network of former military 
and security officials, linked to others still in government service, ‘‘collude to control 
drugs and arms trafficking, money laundering, car theft rings, the adoption racket, 
kidnapping for ransom, illegal logging and other proscribed uses of state land’’ and 
‘‘conspire to assure monopoly control of legal industries, such as the oil industry.’’

There is evidence from the 2004 elections that these illegal armed groups are 
seeking to insert themselves in the political process, through links to candidates and 
campaign financing, 

These illegal armed groups are illicit structures that emerged out of the 
counterinsurgency strategy during the internal armed conflict, that use intimidation 
and violence to protect their political and illicit financial interests. They are believed 
to be responsible for the wave of threats, attacks and other acts of political violence 
directed against human rights defenders, judges, prosecutors, witnesses, political 
leaders and others, over the last several years. 

Through their activities, these groups have been able to undermine the justice 
system and perpetuate a climate of citizen insecurity, which in turns creates a fer-
tile ground for the further spread of violence, corruption and criminal activities. The 
result is a self-perpetuating downward spiral of violence that jeopardizes the Rule 
of Law and functioning of democracy in Guatemala. The considerable influence of 
the clandestine groups on state actors and their ability to infiltrate state institu-
tions have impaired the Guatemalan authorities’ ability to effectively investigate 
them. 

In response to the deteriorating situation, the Berger administration sought the 
collaboration of the international community in order to mount a serious investiga-
tion of clandestine groups. As a result, in mid-December 2006, an agreement was 
signed with the United Nations to establish the International Commission against 
Impunity in Guatemala (Comisión International Contra la Impunidad en Guate-
mala—CICIG), to assist local authorities in investigating and dismantling the clan-
destine groups. 
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The CICIG is the second attempt made at establishing a mechanism to investigate 
and dismantle these groups. A first effort was made in 2003, which resulted in an 
agreement signed between the United Nations and the Portillo administration to es-
tablish the Commission for the Investigation of Illegal Armed Groups and Clandes-
tine Organizations (CICIACS). The CICIACS proposal stirred much debate in Gua-
temala, and in August 2004, Guatemala’s Constitutional Court rendered that sev-
eral aspects of the agreement violated the Guatemalan Constitution, grinding the 
process to a halt. 

The CICIG will seek to determine the nature, structure, sources of financing, and 
modus operandi of the clandestine groups as well as their links to State actors and 
other sectors that threaten civil and political rights in Guatemala. It will be headed 
by a UN-appointed Commissioner, and will include a team of prosecutors, forensic 
experts, and investigators familiar with human rights, criminal and international 
law. With an initial life-span of two years, the commission will work with the rel-
evant local institutions in the prosecution and punishment of the clandestine 
groups, as well as in the implementation of much needed police and judicial reforms. 

The agreement must first be ratified by the Guatemalan Congress in order for the 
Commission to be up and running. In February, the Executive officially submitted 
the agreement to Congress for ratification. The agreement was passed to the Inter-
national Relations committee for review, which in turn sent it to the Guatemala 
Constitutional Court. The Constitutional Court issued a favorable ruling, and the 
proposal has been returned to Congress for ratification. 

The next two months will be crucial in determining whether the CICIG moves for-
ward. Presidential elections take place in September, and the Congress must ratify 
the CICIG before those elections or the proposal will die. As of this writing, the 
International Relations Committee of the Congress has been unable to muster a 
quorum to consider the CICIG, and no other concrete actions have been taken by 
the legislature to advance approval of the proposal. 

Several of the political parties, and several of the Presidential candidates, have 
expressed their support for the CICIG. In fact, Presidential candidate Otto Pérez 
Molina assured WOLA, in a recent meeting, that he will purse the CICIG agree-
ment in the next Congress, if this Congress does not approve it. 

But rebuilding the domestic political support for the CICIG will be extremely dif-
ficult if it is not approved by this Congress. Thus, the United States and the inter-
national community should judge Guatemalan political parties and politicians’ com-
mitment to ending impunity and uprooting the power of organized crime and clan-
destine groups by what they do to see that the CICIG is approved in the next couple 
of months. 

While one agreement cannot be expected to act as a panacea for Guatemala’s 
deeply rooted social, economic, and political problems, the CICIG is an innovative 
mechanism that can help lay the groundwork for long-term progress in overcoming 
the culture of impunity and establishing rule of law and due process in Guatemala. 
The United States should do what it can to support the CICIG and those in Guate-
mala, including both government officials and civil society groups that have devel-
oped and advanced this innovative proposal.

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you very, very much. 
Our final witness is Dr. Roy Godson, who is the president of the 

National Strategy Information Center. He is also Professor Emer-
itus at Georgetown University. Welcome. 

STATEMENT OF ROY GODSON, PH.D., PRESIDENT, NATIONAL 
STRATEGY INFORMATION CENTER, PROFESSOR EMERITUS, 
GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY 

Mr. GODSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Congressman Burton 
and Congressman Weller. 

My focus today is on effective solutions. I want to address at 
least one of the root causes for a problem which is widespread in 
the region, as we have been discussing, but also can be seen in 
other parts of the world. 

In other parts of the world it has been possible to bring about 
a major turnaround in violence and crime and corruption. Positive 
change indeed is possible if one doesn’t expect results in the imme-
diate short-term future. 
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For example, methods adopted in Sicily, Hong Kong and Bogotá, 
and other parts of Colombia starting in the 1980s and 1990s, have 
produced impressive results. Indeed, some who have studied these 
methods are beginning to apply them elsewhere. Unfortunately, too 
little use has been made of these successful methods in the area 
of concern to this hearing. 

Mr. Chairman, in my prepared remarks which I have submitted 
I focus on what has come to be called the culture of lawfulness ap-
proach. This approach has proved to be effective. It is also very in-
expensive in terms of human and material resources. 

There is an important role for enhancing the justice system and 
law enforcement. These are absolutely necessary, but rarely have 
these approaches proved entirely sufficient. To be truly effective, 
law enforcement must be accompanied by a systematic educational 
effort that leads the population in any given society to become sup-
portive of the rule of law. 

My written remarks lay out how this has and can be done. I go 
into perhaps excruciating detail on what specific educational re-
quirements are necessary over what periods of time to shift a soci-
ety toward supporting the rule of law. 

Let me conclude these introductory remarks by stating that un-
fortunately so far the major bodies responsible for helping to re-
duce the global pandemic of crime have been unbalanced. They 
place far too much emphasis on the technical aspects of enhancing 
the justice system and law enforcement and too little emphasis on 
developing a culture supportive of the rule of law. 

Figures in this area are not always easy to come by, but I would 
estimate that more than three-quarters of the resources, both ma-
terial and personnel, that have been supplied by the U.N., the 
OAS, the EU and the U.S. Government have been focused on en-
hancing the technical capabilities of the justice system. 

My point is not that this effort to enhance the justice system is 
mistaken. Rather, it is that unless law enforcement itself recog-
nizes and internalizes what the rule of law means, what are its key 
characteristics and why the rule of law is necessary to accomplish 
the law enforcement mission no amount of aid will get the job done. 

Unless other major sectors of society come to realize that they 
too, in addition to the justice system, have a role to play in fos-
tering the rule of law, there will be little progress in preventing 
crime and violence. 

Although the Ambassadors this afternoon mentioned that they 
are seeking a balanced approach, I would argue that very little as-
sistance has been provided to those in Central America who want 
to tackle the educational, the attitudinal and the cultural causes of 
violence and crime. 

Very little support, moral or material, is made available in these 
societies to those who want to provide systematic, effective rule-of-
law education to the police, the schools, to centers of moral author-
ity, religious and secular. 

There are leaders in these regions seeking to develop such a cul-
ture, and you heard from some of them this afternoon. They de-
serve our support, and I share with my colleagues the view that 
our assistance programs to this region have been unbalanced, but 
this can be corrected. They deserve our support. 
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Thank you very much. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Godson follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROY GODSON, PH.D., PRESIDENT, NATIONAL STRATEGY 
INFORMATION CENTER, PROFESSOR EMERITUS, GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY 

SUMMARY REMARKS 

My focus today is on effective solutions to mitigate the effects of violence and law-
lessness. In several parts of the world notorious for criminality, corruption, and vio-
lence, we have seen remarkable turnarounds. It is not hopeless. Methods adopted 
in Sicily, Hong Kong, Bogotá, and other cities in the 1980’s and 1990’s have pro-
duced impressive results. Some who have studied these methods and are beginning 
to apply them elsewhere. Unfortunately, too little use has been made of this ap-
proach, particularly in the areas of concern in this hearing. 

Mr. Chairman, my prepared remarks, which I would like to submit for the record, 
focus on what has come to be called the culture of lawfulness approach. This ap-
proach has been effective. It is also very inexpensive in material and human re-
sources, especially compared to the approach that emphasizes more police and pris-
ons. There is an important role for law enforcement, for effective police work, and 
for prisons in curtailing violence and other forms of criminality. Law enforcement 
is absolutely necessary. But rarely is it sufficient. 

To be truly effective, law enforcement must be accompanied by an effort that 
leads the population to become supportive of the rule of law. My written remarks 
lay out how this can be done. They go into detail on what is required to shift a soci-
ety toward supporting the rule of law. 

Let me conclude this summary introduction by stating that, unfortunately, so far 
the major bodies responsible for helping to reduce the global crime pandemic are 
unbalanced in their approach. They place too much emphasis on the technical as-
pects of law enforcement and too little on developing a culture supportive of the rule 
of law. Figures are not easy to come by, but I would estimate that more than three 
quarters of the resources, both material and personnel, of the crime prevention ef-
fort of the UN, OAS, the EU, and the US government are focused on enhancing the 
technical capabilities of law enforcement. My point is not that this effort to enhance 
law enforcement is mistaken. Rather it is that unless foreign police organizations 
recognize and internalize what the rule of law means, what its key characteristics 
are, and why the rule of law is necessary to accomplish their mission, no amount 
of aid will get the job done. And unless other sectors of society come to realize that 
they too have a role to play in fostering the rule of law, there will be little progress 
in preventing crime and violence. 

At present, very little assistance is focused on helping those in Central America 
who want to tackle the educational, attitudinal, and cultural causes of violence and 
crime. Very little support, moral or material is made available in these societies to 
those who want to provide systematic, effective rule of law education to police, 
schools, centers of moral authority (religious and secular) and the mass media. 
There are leaders in the region seeking to develop such a culture of lawfulness. 
They deserve our support. 

DEVELOPING A CULTURE OF LAWFULNESS 

Although there have been lulls and surges, the past 25 years have brought an in-
crease in serious crime and corruption worldwide that, in the main, shows only little 
sign of abating. Preventing and reducing this contemporary scourge has been 
viewed, for the most part, essentially in regulatory and law enforcement terms. This 
approach is certainly necessary. But on its own, the institutional or regulatory ap-
proach is unlikely to be sufficient. What is needed is a complementary strategy. The 
regulatory approach needs to be accompanied by a society or culture sympathetic 
to the rule of law. 

Evidence shows that bolstered by a supportive culture—a culture of lawfulness—
law enforcement and regulatory systems function more effectively in myriad ways. 
Those who transgress the rules find themselves ‘‘targeted’’ not only by law enforce-
ment but also by many sectors of society. Community support and involvement can 
also focus on preventing and on rooting out criminal and corrupt practices without 
the need for expenditures for a massive law enforcement and punitive establish-
ment. This involvement also reduces the risk and expense of intrusive government 
surveillance and regulatory practices harmful to individual liberties and creative 
economic, social, and political initiatives. In other words, as the former mayor of Pa-
lermo put it, law enforcement is but one wheel of a two-wheeled coach. 
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These remarks focus on how the basic elements of a culture of lawfulness can be 
built in a relatively short time frame—within one generation. The methods, tech-
niques, and processes that will be delineated here are drawn largely from the recent 
experiences of successful and ongoing endeavors. There has been a significant 
change in culture in such diverse regions and economies as Hong Kong, Sicily, 
Bogotá, and other parts of Colombia since the 1980s and the 1990s. These examples 
demonstrate that it is possible to shift a culture and bolster the rule of law even 
in areas where crime, corruption, and poverty have been prevalent for decades. Of 
course, the effective practices used and the experience gained in one society are not 
always applicable to others. Nonetheless, the principles—elements that have been 
effective in one or more cases and offer a useful guide that can be adapted to other 
situations. Moreover, they illustrate that cultural change, while difficult, can be 
brought about, and sometimes in a relatively short time. 
What Is a Culture of Lawfulness? 

A culture of lawfulness means that the dominant or mainstream culture, ethos, 
and thought in a society are sympathetic to the rule of law. In a society governed 
by the rule of law, people have the ability to participate in the making and imple-
mentation of laws that bind together all the people and institutions in society, in-
cluding the government itself. It is not the same as rule by law in which the rul-
ers—even if democratically elected—impose the law on others in society. Under the 
rule of law, everyone, irrespective of race, creed, color, gender, family background, 
or economic, social, and political circumstances, is to be treated uniformly. The rul-
ers as well as the ruled are accountable to the rule of law. As former UN Under 
Secretary-General, Pino Arlacchi pointed out, it is the rule of law, not majority-
based democracy, that protects all members of society, including the weaker ele-
ments, and even the foreigners in their midst. 

As with most human institutions, perfection is usually unattainable, even in those 
places where such institutions function most successfully. Yet the rule of law is the 
most promising system so far developed by man for improving the quality of life in 
society. In addition, within the rule of law there are many mechanisms for its ongo-
ing improvement. 

The presence of a culture supportive of the rule of law—a culture of lawfulness—
does not mean that everyone in society believes in the feasibility or even the desir-
ability of the rule of law. Nor should it be expected that all subcultures or groups 
would be imbued with the value of lawfulness. Yet, such a society would be charac-
terized as one in which the average person believes that legal norms provide the 
gateway to attain justice and enhance the quality of life of individuals and society 
as a whole. 

That people in every society understand the necessity for such a culture should 
not be taken for granted. Most people have little reason to become involved in pro-
moting such a culture. Some believe the ruler or government is responsible for for-
mulating and enforcing laws. Others believe that ordinary citizens do not have the 
capability to contribute to the rule of law. Both perspectives underestimate the role 
of the citizenry, the community, and culture. They also overestimate the power of 
government and law enforcement, and the difficulty in creating the rule of law with-
out a culture of lawfulness. 

Without such a culture, there would almost certainly be more crime. Most people 
that follow the law do so because of their expectations that others will behave simi-
larly and that this is best for everyone. However, in the absence of a culture of law-
fulness, many will be freer to satisfy their immediate needs and preferences, despite 
the presence of elaborate laws. On the other hand, without laws and law enforce-
ment, the culture of lawfulness alone is unlikely to provide for the rule of law. There 
must be specific processes for rule making and rule enforcing. The culture needs en-
forcement, but the enforcers need the culture. Otherwise, society might be swamped 
by the violation of laws, or a pervasive police presence would be needed to control 
criminality. At the same time, the rule of law protects society from the excesses of 
law enforcement. The rule of law without a culture of lawfulness is not really fea-
sible; the rule of law without such a culture is also not really desirable. Increasing 
public awareness of these propositions is important. Government may have a lead 
role in providing a lawful environment for the citizenry, but civic, religious, edu-
cational, business, labor, cultural, and social organizations at all levels of society 
have important roles to play. 
Specific Methods, Techniques and Effective Practices 

Various sectors of society and their institutions influence popular culture and can 
foster a culture of lawfulness. Mobilizing each of them is necessary. Only when 
these sectors operate synergistically and reinforce one another is it reasonable to ex-
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pect major changes in culture. And only when both ‘‘wheels’’—the regulatory and 
the cultural—operate in harmony can the rule of law be expected to function effec-
tively. 

1. Civic and school-based education. Empowering and educating the citizenry is 
essential. The necessary knowledge, attitudes, and skills will not come automati-
cally, particularly to young people. Systematic, formal, and informal education pro-
grams in schools, professional associations, trade unions, and the workplace, and re-
ligious institutions, appear to make a difference when coupled with the effective reg-
ulatory practices. 

For several reasons, school-based education appears to be one of the most prom-
ising ways to advance and foster the requisite qualities of a culture of lawfulness. 
By changing the attitudes and knowledge of the next generation, students can be-
come a key constituency in effecting long-term change. Schools are among the most 
important, widespread, and strategic civic-education organizations. Most young peo-
ple attend primary school, and more and more are attending secondary school. 
Schools are also among the most well-endowed civic organizations in any society. 
They have facilities in which to hold formal COL classes, and provide opportunities 
to organize supportive extracurricular and cultural activities in their communities. 
Most schools have teaching materials, books, and some have new information tech-
nologies. The staff, particularly the teachers, are close to the students and are re-
spected members of society. Schools can reach large numbers of children and 
through them, their parents, and the community at large. 

A variety of learning strategies and approaches can be tailored to individual edu-
cational systems. Ideally, it would be useful to reach children attending both pri-
mary and secondary school, perhaps with 20 curriculum hours in the early primary 
years. Later on in the early secondary years, 40 to 60 hours would be more appro-
priate to reach children before they become involved in serious criminality and take 
it for granted that they live in a culture of corruption. It is almost certainly too late 
to wait for the last years of formal schooling (16 to 18-year-olds). At this point, chil-
dren will already have been exposed to the temptations of crime and corruption, and 
many, will have left school. School-based anticrime and corruption programs started 
in Hong Kong in the 1970s. Similar creative cultural activities and school-based pro-
grams have also made significant contributions in Palermo and in parts of western 
Sicily since the 1980s. Promising new initiatives are underway in Mexico and Co-
lombia. 

2. Centers of moral authority. In all societies, some individuals and non-govern-
mental institutions are regarded as ‘‘centers’’ of moral authority. In many places, 
faith-based institutions and leaders of religious movements and their lay associates 
are important leaders of public opinion. In others, artists, writers, teachers, and lo-
cally well-known courageous figures who suffered for their beliefs and moral stands 
will be highly respected. Often these figures are associated with nongovernmental 
organizations. 

These individuals and centers of moral authority can play an important role in 
helping to develop and sustain a culture of lawfulness. For example, religious insti-
tutions seek to promote harmonious relations between people and to identify the 
types of behavior that are detrimental to this harmony. Where senior and local reli-
gious leaders identify crime and corruption as detrimental and mobilize their 
churches, mosques, synagogues, and lay organizations to encourage lawful behavior, 
such changes have proven to be significant. For example, for more than 100 years 
in Sicily, senior religious leaders did not even mention the existence of the Mafia 
publicly, let alone denounce organized crime. Then, in 1982, the cardinal on the is-
land, Salvatore Pappalardo, and later Pope John Paul II denounced the violence and 
cruelty of the Mafia and labeled participation in its activities as ‘‘evil.’’ These ex-
pressions were significant and lent much needed support to those priests, lay Catho-
lics, and others who were struggling to foster a culture of lawfulness. 

Centers of moral authority, those associated with them, and other highly re-
spected individuals in society, are often involved in formal and informal education. 
Formally, they have their own centers of learning and professional training for reli-
gious personnel—academies, pedagogical institutes, etc. They also have their own 
parochial schools or advisory committees on public and private education. Center of 
moral authority may even have their own media outlets, radio, television, news-
papers, and magazines, or they are often asked to participate in mass media pro-
grams. They might run or assist in sports programs and summer camps for young-
sters, and after school programs. They undertake charitable and educational activi-
ties for runaway or abused children, the disadvantaged, the poor, or those convicted 
of criminal offenses. All in all, in the course of their normal duties they are in daily 
contact with a significant percentage of the population in urban as well as rural 
areas. 
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While not everyone in the community may recognize their moral authority, these 
individuals are in a position to play a major role in encouraging and reinforcing oth-
ers in society who are endeavoring to foster a culture of lawfulness. 

Closely related to centers of moral authority is the concept of role models. A soci-
ety that encourages leaders of all kinds—political, cultural, media, religious, edu-
cational, labor, and business—to speak out and to lend their authority to 
anticorruption efforts, even when their targets are important players in public insti-
tutions with whom they are friendly or supportive, provides powerful role models 
for the citizenry. 

When the leaders, ‘‘heroes,’’ or ‘‘role models’’ know a lot about the practices and 
people they are condemning, it is even more effective. If they are willing to be spe-
cific, to name the individuals or parts of the establishment they are attacking, the 
effectiveness is multiplied. Such public statements require great personal and psy-
chological courage, and almost certainly physical protection. For example, as was 
discussed above, it took great personal courage for a minority of priests and, later, 
individuals in the hierarchy in Sicily to attack an institution to which the church 
had, to some extent, been allied for decades. When this respected authority acted, 
it provided a great boost to the anti-Mafia movement. In the ensuing years, others 
began to shine the light of publicity on specific politicians and officials believed to 
be corrupt. This was a major advance in the struggle against the Mafia, and it 
helped bring about a huge change in the culture of corruption that had gripped 
parts of Sicily for decades. 

One of the bravest and most outspoken, but by no means the only one, was the 
recent mayor of Palermo, Leoluca Orlando, now a leading member of the Italian 
Parliament. Orlando, a Catholic, was close to local church leaders seeking the 
changes discussed above. He was also an up and coming leader in the ruling Chris-
tian Democratic Party. In the mid-1980s, he broke with many in his party, in effect, 
over the leadership’s unwillingness to break with the Mafia. Fortunately, the people 
of Palermo elected and reelected him mayor. He and other political, educational, and 
religious leaders in large and small towns, such as the infamous Corleone, played 
a major role in the changes that took place in Palermo and other parts of western 
Sicily. 

3. Media and Popular Culture. The mass media in modern society is a powerful 
institution that can expose crime and corruption and reinforce the culture of lawful-
ness as well. The media can play this role in several ways. One is to monitor the 
behavior of public officials, in government programs as well as in the private sector, 
and make these findings public. This kind of independent, objective, and fair report-
ing on crime and corruption is not easy, but it is an important, if not essential, com-
ponent in maintaining transparency. 

The media can also make a difference by encouraging and facilitating public in-
volvement in the promotion of the culture of lawfulness and the rule of law by de-
voting time and coverage to those in their own and other societies who are actively 
involved in strengthening the rule of law. For example, Sicily’s major daily news-
paper, Giornale Di Sicilia, and later the major local television stations, cover police 
and judicial investigations and trials involving criminal collusion among officials 
and business. However, it also uses its pages to encourage children from various 
parts of the region to believe that they too can influence daily life in their own soci-
ety. For several years, the managers of the paper have encouraged and published 
schoolchildren’s letters and opinions about specific events or conditions in their com-
munity, particularly about the rule of law or its deficiencies. The newspaper then 
seeks out the views of elected and appointed officials or other specialists who are 
asked to address the children’s specific inquiries. The responses are published week-
ly on a special page or reported on television. As the dialogue frequently concerns 
sensitive matters, particularly local corruption and criminality, which affect adults 
and the community at large, many adults as well as young people, take an active 
interest. This policy of Giornale Di Sicilia serves several functions. It exposes prob-
lems and requires officials to respond to them, demonstrating to the younger gen-
eration of Sicilians that they can become directly involved in fostering the rule of 
law. It also reinforces school-based crime and corruption-prevention programs. Fi-
nally, by reaching out to the children, it also impacts their siblings, parents, and 
other members of society. 

Popular culture and its potential influence should not be underestimated. They 
can potentially reinforce the values that make for law abiding, values-oriented citi-
zenship. Films, popular music, television, advertising, and other elements both re-
flect and contribute to behavior. Artists and media mirror society but they are also 
trendsetters who influence behavior. If the creative talents that go into the produc-
tion of box office hits, platinum records, and similar market successes were applied 
to glorifying the exploits of the whistle blowers and anti-Mafia heroes of our world, 
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and to promoting respect for moral values and law, they would contribute to the 
fight against crime and corruption by influencing attitudes and values. 

Because the popular media reinforces drug trafficking and machismo through 
narcocorridos along the US-Mexican border, it is more difficult to convince the popu-
lation, especially young people on both sides of the border, to oppose these practices. 
If, on the other hand, music, books, magazines, and films stress the negative effects 
on the lifestyles of those who go down this path, they are likely to weaken the allure 
of crime and corruption. 

This is not to suggest that creating this popular culture and criticizing negative 
images in the popular media are primarily the work of government. This is neither 
feasible nor desirable. Rather, the leaders of civil society; artists, writers, musicians; 
and the foundations and entrepreneurs who provide the financial infrastructure, 
need to make appropriate choices about the conditions and values to which they are 
contributing. 

4. Law Enforcement. Systematic education in the rule of law can enhance the ef-
fectiveness of the police and judiciary. Such programs foster a professional police 
culture supportive of lawful behavior and respectful of citizens’ rights. Surprisingly, 
little formal education on the subject is provided in police academies and other 
training facilities. 

Public security officials in many countries are beginning to recognize the impor-
tance of this education in the development of honest and skilled personnel. The po-
lice in Mexico, Panama, and Colombia, for example, are starting to integrate sys-
tematic rule-of-law education into their academic and training programs for new re-
cruits and existing officers. Few others have done so yet. 

This education has three main goals: first, to foster a better understanding among 
police and criminal justice professionals of how and why respect for the rule of law 
contributes to effective police work; second, to promote attitudes supportive of the 
rule of law in daily police work; and third, to provide concrete skills that will further 
enable police to become positive role models and leaders in promoting a culture of 
lawfulness in the community. 

This kind of integrity education seeks to create an organizational climate in which 
police are rewarded for upholding and promoting the law. A police culture based on 
lawfulness also helps engender the trust not only of the community but also of other 
law enforcement agencies. This confidence creates a basis for more effective partner-
ships to prevent crime and other public security threats. More information on the 
role, methods, and sustainability of synchronizing cultural change in all four sectors 
is provided in the Appendix. 
The Process 

When important sectors of society, particularly educators, centers of moral author-
ity, the media, and law enforcement become mobilized and institutionalize methods 
for fostering a culture of lawfulness, they make a major difference. 

There are many ways to begin. As the appended chart indicates, the first step is 
mobilizing and securing the support of the leaders or managers of the major sectors. 
Unless these leaders believe in and are willing to support involvement in promoting 
the culture of lawfulness, it will be difficult for its staff—police officers, teachers, 
journalists, priests, and lay religious leaders—to be effective. 

Sometimes, it will take a dramatic crisis or a ‘‘trigger’’ event to catalyze the lead-
ership. The dramatic killings of elected political leaders and senior law enforcement 
leaders in the 1980s had this effect in Sicily. In Hong Kong, a sensational corruption 
scandal inside the police force in the mid-1970s sparked change. But sometimes it 
is the daily deterioration of quality of life, and the rise of lawlessness and massive 
corruption that galvanize community leaders and even individuals who heretofore 
were not involved in public affairs. This is the case in Mexico and Colombia. Occa-
sionally, with foresight, lawlessness and corruption can be anticipated in regions un-
dergoing major transitions, particularly when massive economic, sociological, and 
political changes are occurring simultaneously. As is happening already in many 
parts of the world, this will impede the rule of law, economic development, and de-
mocracy. 

Before the leadership of a given sector is approached or after they have indicated 
their interest, an assessment is needed. The responsible officials will need to under-
stand the ways in which their sector can be most effective, over what period of time, 
and with what resources. Leaders will want to study the plan or programs that are 
envisioned. Hence it is useful to identify the specific strengths of the institutions 
in each sector and how these strengths can be deployed. Even if the leadership is 
content to leave programmatic matters to its staff, it is essential to prepare written 
plans and a timetable for implementation and for evaluation. 
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For example, if schools and police are to become involved in promoting a culture 
of lawfulness, it will take the approval and encouragement of both senior adminis-
trators and their political superiors—elected or appointed officials at the commu-
nity, regional, or national level. 

This, of course, leads immediately to the question of resources. Fortunately experi-
ence demonstrates that fostering a culture of lawfulness can be undertaken rel-
atively inexpensively, especially compared to the expense of regular police and pris-
ons. Fortunately, schools, media, religious institutions, and law enforcement have 
many of the requisite resources, buildings, staff, educational and media outlets, and 
important audiences. 

However, it will be necessary, at least initially, to supplement the resources of 
these sectors for a few years. Few in school systems and religious institutions will 
be familiar with effective anticrime and corruption practices that have worked else-
where. They will almost certainly need to adapt them to the complexities of their 
own societies. Hence it will be useful for those undertaking new programs—in 
schools, media, law enforcement, and centers of moral authority—to become aware 
of effective techniques from other regions and benefit from experienced practitioners 
in other societies. Again, fortunately, there are now centers in various parts of the 
world that are prepared to share their practices with others, so that new programs 
can build on, adapt, and perhaps improve upon them. 

Moreover, these countries can assist in the training of key staff in other countries, 
(e.g., through ‘‘train the trainers,’’ and demonstrating evaluation techniques, etc.) In 
preparing assessments of the new programs, consideration should be given to ‘‘pump 
priming’’ with resources that may be available in other regions. But after this pump 
priming, assessments should consider how the program will be sustained over a pe-
riod of years as part of the regular operation or work of these sectors. 

After assessing and securing the support of key institutions and leaders and ob-
taining the necessary commitment of resources, a culture of lawfulness program can 
be implemented. Bringing together local and national coalitions and harmonizing 
plans and activities over years are not easy. Most sectors of society have their own 
subcultures. For example, law enforcement and educators do not usually travel in 
the same social circles, even though they both have a major stake in the rule of law 
and culture of lawfulness. Hence, coordinating political leaders, law enforcement, 
schools, cultural, media, the business and labor sectors, and community activists is 
not easy. 

Moreover, making culture of lawfulness programs part of the normal work of the 
key sectors in society for some years will take time. Preparing and training staff 
of each sector will take two or three years, maybe longer. It will require developing, 
testing, and evaluating progress. Commitment and patience are important and flexi-
bility is essential. What works in one place or society often requires considerable 
adjustment if it is to work in another. Further, while one sector is making progress 
(e.g., schools) others (e.g., the media, police, and religious institutions) may not be. 
Little short-term change may be apparent, and disillusionment can result. Real 
progress should not be expected for five to ten years and maybe longer. Change de-
pends on whether all sectors can be mobilized at more or less the same time, so 
that they reinforce each other’s methods and effectiveness. 

Developing and institutionalizing programs is an achievement in itself. Evalu-
ating and reevaluating progress periodically in each sector will help determine 
whether the programs are having the desired effect and help ensure that the pro-
grams are operating as efficiently as possible. Almost certainly some aspects will be 
more effective than others. After ascertaining what is and what is not working well, 
adjustments can be constructed to improve overall effectiveness. Establishing meth-
ods of evaluation—quantitative and qualitative—is a skilled task. For example, in 
the United States considerable efforts have been made to develop the methodology 
to test the effectiveness of school-based crime prevention education. Various types 
of testing, some using quasi-experimental designs involving control and experi-
mental classes and pre- and post-testing, can be used to measure longitudinal 
change over several years and even longer. Fortunately, there are evaluators at var-
ious universities and research centers who are available to assist with evaluations 
and to train evaluators from other countries. 
Conclusion 

The argument here is that regulatory and law enforcement measures alone cannot 
confront the scope of global crime and corruption. Rather, they need to be com-
plemented and supported by a society that embraces a culture of lawfulness. This 
is difficult to establish. Yet, there are examples, in diverse circumstances, of major 
changes in values, skills, and attitudes about the rule of law in a relatively short 



63

time. While there is no ‘‘one size fits all’’ approach, certain key principles can pro-
vide a guide for societies seeking to foster a culture of lawfulness. 

In sum, civic and school-based culture of lawfulness education reaches children 
and through them their parents, siblings, and the community. Centers of moral au-
thority exist in most societies and often have extensive networks through which to 
reach large segments of the population. These centers are also the source of heroes 
or role models who provide living examples of the sacrifice and struggle that often 
accompanies and helps to forge societal change. The mass media can play an impor-
tant role in fostering and reinforcing the requisite culture, highlighting its everyday 
strengths and weaknesses. Finally, law enforcement is essential. Police in some 
countries are beginning to integrate education in the rule of law into their academic 
programs for entry-level and supervisory personnel. This initiative aims to foster an 
understanding of how and why respect for the rule of law contributes to effective 
law enforcement. It also imparts skills that will enable police to promote a culture 
of lawfulness, and earn the trust and participation of citizens. 

Together, these sectors can establish the framework to develop and sustain com-
munity efforts to create a culture of lawfulness. Some societies have achieved this 
on their own, even in difficult circumstances. Others will benefit from the experi-
ences and resources available from those who have already tackled change. When 
local communities are willing to foster the culture of lawfulness, they deserve our 
support.

Appendix: Synchronizing the Sectors to Develop a Culture of Lawfulness 

Sector 1) School-Based 
Education 

2) Centers of 
Moral Authority 

3) Mass Media 4) Law Enforce-
ment 

A. Roles • Reach students, 
families, commu-
nities

• Help young people 
understand how 
rule of law im-
proves quality of 
life

• Build knowledge 
and skills to pre-
vent crime, corrup-
tion, drug traf-
ficking 

• Reinforce school-
based COL lessons

• Build awareness of 
citizens’ role and 
responsibility

• Show activists and 
believers that 
crime, corruption, & 
drugs are robbing 
them of their cul-
tural values and 
identity 

• Popularize COL 
message

• Involve citizens, 
particularly youth 
and families

• Foster hope by 
publicizing effective 
government and 
citizen efforts 

• Set an example 
that rule of law 
matters and cor-
ruption is not re-
warded

• Involve citizens in 
community crime 
and disorder prob-
lems.

B. Methods • School-based COL 
curriculum taught 
by regular class-
room teachers dur-
ing normal school 
day 

• COL education by 
religious and cul-
tural institutions 

• Seminars to build 
media leaders’ 
knowledge, capacity

• Programs enhance 
the value and pop-
ularize ROL 

• COL taught to ca-
dets, officers

C. Sustainability • COL curriculum in-
stitutionalized as 
part of normal edu-
cation of children 

• Religious and civic 
leaders adopt COL 
as integral part of 
their teaching and 
pastoral message 

• COL programs are 
entertaining and 
profitable in short 
and long term 

• COL integrated into 
police education 
and performance 
reviews 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Burton has a conflict and has to leave, so I am going to give 

him the opportunity to ask the first question. 
Mr. BURTON. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I once again 

appreciate you having this hearing. 
I don’t know if you have been to Peru or Colombia, up in the 

Upper Huallaga Valley where they produce drugs. I flew in there, 
and the day I flew in they found eight torsos. They cut the arms 
and legs and heads off and threw them in the river. 
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The radical group there that didn’t like any foreign country inter-
vening in their drug production and what they were doing there 
was very active. We were able, through using herbicides and other 
technology, to be able to curtail some of the production there. 

Like a balloon where you push in on one part, it pops out some-
place else. Where you go over this part you get that, and it pops 
out someplace else. These drug cartels and these producers of co-
caine and heroin and everything else, they move around wherever 
it is possible to produce these things, and when it gets too hot in 
one place they move someplace else. 

The reason I bring this up is you indicated that we shouldn’t ex-
pect immediate results. I have been going to these things for 41, 
42 years. That is not immediate. I have heard these kinds of state-
ments and arguments for 41, 42 years. 

The statements remain pretty much the same. Times change, 
people change, but the issue and the solutions remain the same. 
Education, investment, all these things that you suggested today 
and making sure that we split the money in the right way and the 
right place, but there is a root cause that we never, ever get at, 
and that is the profitability in the drugs. 

As long as they can make a 1,000 percent profit you are always 
going to have somebody else that will produce them and somebody 
else that will pick up the slack and move forward and take over 
the reigns of leadership when they get somebody like the head of 
the Median Cartel and kill him. 

Now, granted you might create a solution to the problem in one 
area, but, like I said with the balloon, it pops out someplace else. 
Now, I am proposing a solution. I am telling you the problem as 
I see it over a long period of time, and I would like for you as major 
thinkers and think tanks and people who we rely upon for judg-
ment and the people who write the articles in the newspapers lis-
ten to, because you are professors with great credentials and people 
who have great expertise in researching these things. 

What I would like for you and others like you to do is to say with 
a pencil and paper what are the problems. I know you have written 
these out before. Now, what is the main problem? What is the 
thing that is creating the vast majority of the problems? 

When you look at all those I think you come down to the one 
issue, and that is where the money comes from to do these things. 
Honestly I know that you say that the family problems and poverty 
and all those things, we have spent I am sure a trillion dollars, a 
thousand-thousand-million dollars, in fighting this issue of crime 
and drugs and violence against women and everything in Central 
and South America over the years that I have been in public serv-
ice. 

Can you imagine what we could have done if we had taken that 
money and used it for education and job creation and other things 
to deal with the problem instead of just continually going over and 
over again, fighting the problem the same old way? 

You know, I was talking to my colleague down here a while ago. 
I can’t remember whether it was you, Jerry, or who it was. We 
were talking about an attorney general in one of the states—I 
think it was the attorney general—who was just indicted for being 
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a distributor of cocaine. There is so much money involved. A lot of 
public officials, law enforcement officials, get involved in that. 

I think one of the problems that we have to address, and I am 
likely to real briefly address it because I have to leave here pretty 
quick, is what you think can be done about cutting that Gordian 
knot of perpetual number of people getting involved in the drug 
trade, an ever increasing number getting involved. It leads to vio-
lence. It leads to just every crime you can think of in my opinion. 
It is a major root cause. It may not be the only cause, but it is a 
major root cause. 

One of the things that the great thinkers need to think about is 
how do you deal with it? Now necessarily talking about legaliza-
tion, but we have to have, in my opinion, a different approach than 
we have tried over the last 40 years. 

With that, I have about 5 minutes so I will be happy to listen. 
Anyone? 

Mr. GODSON. Well, Congressman, with deepest respect to you 
and——

Mr. BURTON. Suspect or respect? 
Mr. GODSON. Respect. I am sorry. Respect. 
Mr. ENGEL. Both, Mr. Burton. 
Mr. BURTON. Both? Thank you. 
Mr. GODSON [continuing]. For all the efforts you have made over 

the years which I have been able to study and talk to some of your 
staff over the decades actually, I just want to say I do think one 
of the root causes is how young people are socialized. 

I think the profitability issue is actually a secondary issue, and 
I have evidence to substantiate this point of view. It isn’t just my 
opinion. Further, actually I would even ask because I don’t think 
you have ever been to Sicily. I would ask that you——

Mr. BURTON. I have been to Italy. 
Mr. GODSON. Well, but I would ask you, for example, to contrast 

the area of Western Sicily with what goes on in the Naples/
Campania region now, and you would see two very different areas. 

In one organized crime has been not eliminated, but diminished. 
It no longer has control of the minds of the people. If you go to the 
Naples area you will see a very different situation in which drug 
trafficking and the minds of the people are still dominated by orga-
nized crime and criminality. 

This is the same country with the same law enforcement institu-
tions, the same laws, the same justices, the same state structure. 
You will see a very different situation, and I would submit to you 
the reason why these two cities in the same country are different 
is because in one people cracked what we in social science call the 
socialization process; how young people are raised and taught to 
believe in the role of law and what they think about crime and 
criminality. 

I would suggest the same thing is happening in Colombia. One 
has to explain why the crime rate and why violence has decreased 
so dramatically in Bogotá, Medellin and other cities in Colombia, 
and there I do know that you do study this issue. 

It is a remarkable sort of secret in the world how peaceful those 
cities are. They are not perfect—no area of the world is perfect—
but I would suggest to you we have seen a dramatic change. 
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Ten or twenty years ago we saw this change in Hong Kong. A 
very different culture, another part of the world with a very dif-
ferent set of circumstances, but organized crime, corruption were 
endemic in those societies. There were years, decades, in which 
they were the dominant players in that society, and even the Brit-
ish tolerated it, but finally people decided that they had identified 
the cause, and the cause was education. 

When I say education I don’t mean just what goes on in schools, 
although schools are important in this, but what goes on in the for-
mal and informal education, inside the police, inside the schools, 
include the churches. It is not enough to say the church is involved. 

In Sicily we saw the church involved on the wrong side for dec-
ades. The change in Sicily came about partially because the church 
changed its view about education on this subject, and that, I would 
argue, is evidence to show that in fact it is not just education. It 
is the specific role of institutions in teaching about the rule of law. 

I am afraid until we do this, and I hope that you will still be in 
Congress for a number of years, but I suspect you are going to still 
be dealing with this problem unless we deal with what I would call 
one of the major root causes, which is the minds of people, the so-
cialization of people, which I would suggest until very recently we 
in the United States were not well aware of. 

Thank you. 
Mr. THALE. If I could comment very quickly? Congressman Bur-

ton, I think you are absolutely right that the profitability of drugs 
is what drives drug trafficking, and drug trafficking is not the only, 
but one of the major sources of violence in Central America. 

Ultimately it is the U.S. market, and it is U.S. consumption that 
is the issue there. From our point of view, from the point of view 
of all, I think the appropriate focus is to look toward harm reduc-
tion in the United States. 

Treating drug abuse here is a public health problem and in the 
region to focus our efforts on going after the most violent and most 
corrupting groups, rather than focus either on arresting street level 
drug dealers in the United States or focusing on eradication and 
fumigation efforts in the region. 

Ms. REISMAN. I would just like to add to some of the comments 
by my colleagues. Bringing the conversation back to Central Ameri-
cans, specifically the gangs in Central America and the report that 
Chairman Engel mentioned that was recently put out by the 
UNODC actually argues that there is not a significant link be-
tween drug trafficking and the gangs in Central America. 

I am specifically citing—I won’t read it to you, but I suggest that 
perhaps it be considered for the record, the chapter on gangs in 
this particular document that puts forward a number of arguments 
about why although certainly a factor it is not considered to be a 
major contributing factor in the rise of Central American youth 
gangs. 

To answer your question, Congressman Burton, about the prob-
lems, I strongly believe it is a lack of opportunities that are avail-
able in Central America, whether that is economic opportunities, 
educational opportunities or related issues, and I think that the so-
lution lies, for both our government and the governments of the re-
gion, in very targeted secondary prevention policies. 
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I come from a meeting held this morning at the National Acad-
emies which is bringing together a variety of public health and 
other officials working specifically on the issues of violence preven-
tion in less developed countries, and the information that is coming 
out of that meeting is that secondary prevention is more cost effec-
tive. The World Bank specifically has done a variety of studies on 
that. 

Looking for the urban hot spots where these gangs have a signifi-
cant presence and putting into place a comprehensive system and 
balanced approach to deal with it when saying targeted secondary 
prevention is what I am referring to, which I think goes beyond a 
more general scope for certain educational programs, employment 
programs, job creation, trade, et cetera, but really looking at tar-
geting the most at risk youth. 

Mr. BURTON. As I depart, and I heard all of your remarks, 90 
percent of the cocaine that comes into the United States, which is 
the preferable drug of choice, in addition to marijuana. Ninety per-
cent comes through Central America, so it has to have a major im-
pact on the problem down there. Anyhow, thank you very much for 
your comments. 

Thank you for your leniency, Mr. Chairman. Thank you very 
much. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Burton. 
Let me just ask a question or two. Let me start with Mr. Thale 

because you mentioned in your remarks the question similar to 
that that I asked to Ambassador Castillo. 

What impact will be felt on the Guatemalan Government’s ability 
to tackle violence and organized crime if the U.N. Commission 
Against Impunity in Guatemala is not approved? 

Mr. THALE. Thank you. I think it is a very serious problem. I 
mean, I think the reason that President Berger approached the 
United Nations and asked to establish a joint commission was that 
the government found itself unable to carry out these investiga-
tions. The criminal groups, the organized crime groups, the clan-
destine organizations, were too strong and too untouchable to be 
able to be effectively investigated and prosecuted. 

If they fail to pass CICIG, you know, there are other approaches 
they can take, and we certainly hope they will. Some of the Presi-
dential candidates have said they will try other approaches, but I 
think if they fail to approve CICIG the government will be seri-
ously hobbled in its ability to address the problem of organized 
crime and drug trafficking and the clandestine groups, and that is 
a major, major setback for the rule of law in Guatemala. 

Mr. ENGEL. Let me ask you, Mr. Thale. In your written testi-
mony you note that although we often think about violence in Cen-
tral America, in terms of youth gangs and drug dealers that the 
spectrum of violence, and we have heard this repeatedly today, be-
gins with interfamilial violence. 

You cite the International Violence Against Women survey which 
found that 60 percent of women in Costa Rica, often considered the 
least violent country in Central America, reported having experi-
enced domestic violence during their lives. 
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So let me ask you what is currently being done to curb domestic 
and gender-related violence in Central America, and what can we 
do? 

Mr. THALE. Thank you for that question. I think it is really clear 
that a lot of the evidence shows that those likely to engage in 
street gang and street crime, to join gangs, et cetera, are people 
who have experienced family and domestic violence. 

One survey of imprisoned gang members in Honduras found that 
35 percent of them reported they had been beaten at least once a 
week as children, so there is a clear connection between domestic 
and family violence and later criminal activity, and I think that 
has been shown to be the case in Central America and across the 
board. 

The Guatemalan Government, as part of the response to the 
problem of femicide, created a commission to look at the general 
problem of family and domestic violence. That commission has a se-
ries of recommendations, most of which have not yet been imple-
mented, and we hope those will be implemented either by the 
Berger government or its successor. 

I think there is a set of general recommendations. Obviously 
family and domestic violence is a long-term problem that isn’t 
cured from one day to the next. I think there is a series of things 
that could be done in the schools in particular and in joint govern-
ment and civil society outreach and education programs to address 
the problems. 

I think that the United States and USAID in particular ought to 
take a look at what it can do to help with that. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. 
Ms. Reisman, let me ask you this. In your testimony you talk a 

lot about the lack of professionalization of the police. 
You write, and I am quoting you:

‘‘A lack of adequate funding continues to be a major factor with 
meager police salaries eclipsed by money to be made in both 
the legitimate private sector, as well as the ever present temp-
tation of criminal activities.’’

That is a quote from you. 
What can be done? Will increasing police salaries be enough? 

What other incentives do Central American police need to be free 
from corruption? Mr. Burton talked about the drugs and how that 
is tied in. 

Ms. REISMAN. I certainly think that increasing salaries would 
certainly not be the panacea, but could go a way in terms of pro-
moting a more equitable resource base for the police forces. 

I think your average Salvadoran police officer makes about $300 
a month, which is pretty close to the minimum wage in El Sal-
vador, and if we compare it to income here in the United States 
or what someone can make under different circumstances is quite 
low. 

I think that the leadership of the police forces and the Ministries 
of Gobernacion in Central America need to make a strong case and 
create a sense of morale in the civilian police corps that argue and 
create stronger processes and internal processes to root out corrup-
tion and to encourage the promotion of qualified, honest and capa-
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ble police officers that will rise to the top and set an example for 
the police forces, much in the way that we see the police forces op-
erating here in the United States. 

Mr. ENGEL. You know, in New York City we are having difficulty 
recruiting young police officers because in the last agreement that 
was signed they dropped the starting salary of police officers. They 
raised the other salaries, and to compensate they dropped the 
starting salaries. 

When you compare the amount of money that a starting officer 
gets in New York City and then the surrounding suburbs it is like 
night and day. 

Ms. REISMAN. Well, and to follow up on that, I think that in the 
case of Central America it bears noting that it is much easier to 
find a position in private security forces, often making much more 
than what a local police officer can make. 

Again, the police are just simply not able to recruit the best peo-
ple, nor are they necessarily able to ensure their performance. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. 
Dr. Godson, would you like to comment on anything that was 

just said? 
Mr. GODSON. Thank you, Chairman Engel. Just on the 

professionalization of the police and salaries, of course if they 
would be in a situation where one can afford to pay them more or 
resources are available for one or more reasons it would be a good 
idea to increase their salaries so that it reduces temptation and 
they have a reasonable standard of living. 

However, in the areas of the world where we have actually seen 
some change in reducing police involvement with criminals, police 
corruption, police efficiency, one of the things that stands out was 
that the police became much more sympathetic to and supportive 
of the rule of law. 

They didn’t know about the rule of law when they were children 
growing up. Someone had to teach them about the rule of law be-
cause they came from societies in which there had never been a 
real rule of law. People were not treated equally. People did not 
have a chance to participate in the development of the law, imple-
mentation of the law, oversight of the law. They hadn’t ever seen 
this, and somebody had to teach them that there was a rationale 
for the rule of law that the police benefit from being good role mod-
els. Then the community will support them, the community will 
protect them, the community will make them more efficient in their 
work if in fact they follow the rule of law. 

And so I would argue that particularly in this area of the world 
that we are talking about this afternoon, but I would argue in gen-
eral, that if one can introduce in the police training programs, in 
the police educational process that exists, and we talked about 
ILEA earlier this afternoon, but unfortunately ILEA, and not only 
ILEA in this region, but also in other regions, has very little of 
what I would call integrity education in the formal police education 
process. 

We are pretty good at teaching a number of technical subjects, 
and we benefit from their contact with us and their cooperation 
with us and the friendships that develop and the contacts that de-
velop from ILEA and these kind of programs, but one of the weak-
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nesses I would suggest in our program, and a very easy-to-fix, very 
inexpensive thing that we can do is to actually introduce integrity 
education. 

Unfortunately, we see in other regions and particularly where we 
are fighting in Iraq and Afghanistan that in our police training 
programs we have relatively little integrity education, and we have 
a problem with the policemen we train. That is the dramatic exam-
ple, but I would suggest that where you have this kind of training 
one can change the professional capabilities. 

It is good to have the salaries, but we will never be able to com-
pete with the salaries that the gangs and traffickers can pay. What 
we can do is compete with them in terms of integrity and what I 
referred to earlier as the socialization of the society. 

The police need to understand that the rule of law makes them 
stronger, more effective, and they can be competitive even if their 
salaries aren’t the same as their opponents. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. Let me ask one final question, and then 
I am going to give Mr. Weller a chance. 

I mentioned in my remarks the murder of the three Salvadoran 
legislators in February. Their murders were followed by the subse-
quent murder of the Guatemalan policemen who were accused of 
the original murders. That raises serious questions obviously about 
impunity in Central America. 

Can anyone update us on where this case stands and what are 
the Salvadoran and Guatemalan Governments doing to address 
this case or the symptoms of this case? Anyone who cares to com-
ment on it. 

Mr. THALE. I could very briefly comment. Following the murders 
of the four police officers who were murdered while in a prison cell, 
the chief of the police and the Minister of Government, Minister of 
Interior, both offered their resignations, and after a couple weeks 
both resignations were accepted. The new Minister of the Interior 
has launched a review of the police force, has already purged a 
number of officers. 

I think that the process there underscored what a number of peo-
ple here have said, which is that particularly in Guatemala, but 
throughout the region, institutional police reform is a major chal-
lenge, and that requires the kind of not just technical training 
through the ILEA, which is important, but a broader support from 
the international community for a reform process that looks at 
leadership, structure and comment systems, inspector generals and 
all those sorts of issues. 

I think we are often tempted to provide this kind of narrow tech-
nical support, and I think it is important to broaden it out from 
there. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. 
Mr. Weller? 
Mr. WELLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and again thank you for 

the courtesy of allowing me to join you today in what I feel is a 
very important hearing, which not only affects Central America, 
but those of us here at home because of the relationships and the 
linkage economically, but also the impact of criminal activity in 
Central America and how it impacts our neighborhoods here. 
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Professor Godson, I spoke earlier and we brought up the Inter-
national Law Enforcement Academy, which I feel is an important 
part of our strategy to professionalize police, as Ms. Reisman has 
mentioned, but also to improve cooperation. 

The Culture of Lawfulness Program, you are spearheading that 
effort. The State Department of course has provided funds to the 
Organization of American States to administer as part of the Inter-
national Law Enforcement Academy to develop a Culture of Law-
fulness Program within the ILEA, the International Law Enforce-
ment Academy. 

Can you tell me the status of that grant and where it is on mov-
ing forward on implementing this program at the International 
Law Enforcement Academy? 

Mr. GODSON. The Department of State, the International Nar-
cotics and Law Enforcement part of the Department of State, has 
recently become interested in this approach of in addition to pro-
viding technical assistance to foreign police to also being aware 
that the integrity, what I will call the integrity and profes-
sionalism, of the police is enhanced through its various programs. 

Unfortunately after considering the necessity to do this, to my 
knowledge there have been no contracts or grants made to actually 
support any of the ILEA programs in this regard. 

My understanding is the Department of State did make a grant 
to the Organization of American States, and they, after a year or 
2 of considering the matter, have now or are about to submit an 
RFP for that particular aspect of their training and education pro-
gram. 

Hats off to the Department of State for approving this and those 
who encouraged them to add this to the ILEA program, but still 
we are quite a way off from seeing anything happen on this sub-
ject. 

Mr. WELLER. Yes. I was wondering if perhaps, Mr. Chairman, I 
know you commented about New York, and we have seen with the 
change in policing style, community policing and zero tolerance for 
little things that eventually become big things, and that really ties 
in with culture of lawfulness. 

Perhaps we can work together on expediting and moving this 
through the Organization of American States. I have spoken to Mr. 
Insulza about this particular grant, and my hope is after sitting 
there for a year they can move forward so this program can be im-
plemented into the International Law Enforcement Academy. 

As we have seen now, the ILEA is now 3 years old. In San Sal-
vador we have seen over almost 1,000 law enforcement profes-
sionals from Latin American and the Caribbean have participated. 

Over half of those are from Central America, so we are seeing 
involvement, and I would certainly encourage our friends that are 
representing the United States in our Embassies to encourage 
greater participation by police from the Central American countries 
that are addressing the problems of violence. 

Ms. Reisman, you talked about what you witness as the lack of 
professionalism within law enforcement. What do you see as the 
role of the International Law Enforcement Academy from your per-
spective in helping address the lack of professionalism in law en-
forcement in Central America? 
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Ms. REISMAN. Well, I think we have discussed quite a bit here 
potentially expanded roles of the ILEA from a more technical focus 
to incorporating some more general principles. 

I actually met in El Salvador with the State Department rep who 
was overseeing that, and he was very open to the ideas of bringing 
in other sorts of training and also bringing in non-law enforcement 
officials and non-law enforcement practitioners in order to really 
have a better understanding. 

I think one of the challenges that we face in the area of youth 
and gang violence, and I believe we would agree on this, is that 
there often seems to be two camps in this field. You have the law 
enforcement side and the prevention side. 

I believe that we have all come to an agreement that these two 
sides need to come together, need to work together. The U.S. Gov-
ernment is starting to do that. The Gang Task Force has members 
from USAID, Department of Justice, INL and various other institu-
tions. 

I think it still needs some representatives of the public health 
sector which have quite a bit of experience domestically in the U.S., 
but we still tend to focus the interventions very specifically on one 
area or another, so I think that one of the things that would be 
very beneficial would be to begin to expand viewing it as solely a 
forum in which police receive training on police tactics, but more 
broadly a forum perhaps whether we term it as the culture of law-
fulness or rule of law, whatever we want to term that as, but using 
it as the space to create and encourage greater interaction between 
distinct sectors of the populous, which really do need to come to-
gether and find a solution. 

I think that applies very much so at the community level as well. 
If there is not a direct interaction at the community level with the 
local police forces, the local government, which we spoke a bit 
about earlier, Institute of Legal Medicine, the justice sector, the 
education sectors, the health sectors, it is simply an issue that is 
multicausal. 

I think that the very promising experiences that we are seeing 
in Central America and indeed around the world are those that are 
operating at the local level and involving multiple actors. 

Mr. WELLER. You know, President Bush of course recently trav-
eled through Latin America, a very important trip that he took. 

Since the President’s visit to Central America we have seen in-
creased priority given to the International Law Enforcement Acad-
emy, the reprioritization of INL funds. There is about $4 million 
or $5 million to begin construction of classrooms, as well as essen-
tially a headquarters for the ILEA there outside of San Salvador. 

Mr. Thale, does your organization support the International Law 
Enforcement Academy? If so, what role do you believe it should 
play? 

Mr. THALE. We do support the Academy, Congressman. We have 
raised questions at one time or another about transparency issues 
and oversight issues in the academy, and I think some of those 
questions we actually talked about them this morning with officials 
of the State Department. I think we still have some of those ques-
tions. Nonetheless, we think police training and the training that 
ILEA offers are important and critical. 
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I think what Lainie Reisman suggested is just right; that par-
ticularly on the issue of violence and youth violence the solutions 
involve the police and other sectors working together, and to the 
extent that ILEA training programs can bring those different sec-
tors together and look at the effect of its successful best practices 
in other places in the region and in the United States, the stronger 
we will be. 

Mr. WELLER. Professor Godson, you seem to have a strong sup-
port for the approach you are taking in the culture of lawfulness. 
We look forward to working with you. 

Mr. Chairman, you have been very generous in allowing me to 
join you at this important hearing. It is always a pleasure to work 
with you. I look forward to continuing to do that in the future. 

Thank you for the opportunity, and I thank our witnesses for 
being here today. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you, Mr. Weller. As usual, you always con-
tribute mightily to these hearings and I hope you continue to come 
and participate. The Ways and Means Committee may be lofty, but 
the Foreign Affairs Committee is more interesting. [Laughter.] 

I want to thank our witnesses. I think the testimony has been 
great, and the questions that were answered were great. I look for-
ward to working with you and picking your brains on all of these 
important issues. 

Thanks again for coming here. The hearing is now adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 4:47 p.m. the subcommittee was adjourned.] 
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A P P E N D I X 

MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

STATEMENT OF BUREAU OF WESTERN HEMISPHERE AFFAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF 
STATE 

The U.S. Government recognizes that crime and violence pose serious threats to 
democratic states in Central America and the safety and security of their citizens. 
We are working with our partners in the region to combat these challenges and 
have taken important steps to build a comprehensive regional approach to combat 
the destabilizing crime and insecurity in the region. Specifically, we are working to 
build a genuine security partnership as called for by President Bush during his trip 
to Latin America in February. 

President Bush’s conversations with leaders in Mexico and Guatemala crystallized 
the gravity of the interrelated threats of trafficking in drugs, people, weapons, and 
other contraband by violent, transnational syndicates in Mexico and Central Amer-
ica. Since then, we have engaged with our partners through a number of fora to 
advance our common agenda of creating a safer, more secure Central America. At-
torney General Gonzales traveled to Cuernavaca, Mexico to meet with his counter-
parts from Central America and Mexico. At these meetings, the attorneys general 
discussed concrete actions that can be taken to fight violent street gangs, also 
known as maras, as well as actions to combat human trafficking, money laundering, 
and drug trafficking. In April, representatives from across the U.S. Government 
traveled to El Salvador to attend the 3rd Annual International Anti-Gang Con-
ference where they met with Central American law enforcement officials to share 
ideas on the threat of transnational gangs and discuss best practices. 

In July, we will hold the first, of what we hope to make regular, high-level ex-
changes between the United States and the Central American Integration System, 
or SICA, to discuss security issues of mutual concern. The agenda for this inaugural 
meeting includes gangs, narcotics trafficking, and illicit trafficking of small arms. 

The U.S. Government supports a number of initiatives addressing gang activity, 
and more are coming on-line as different government agencies begin implementing 
a common strategy that includes diplomacy, law enforcement, repatriation, capacity 
enhancement, and prevention. A Department of State Regional Gangs Program will 
provide a regional advisor in El Salvador as well, to serve El Salvador, Honduras, 
and Guatemala, the three most heavily affected countries, with technical assistance 
and training. Drug abuse prevention programs are also a key component of our anti-
gang activities and the Regional Gangs Program. 

To identify, track and apprehend gang members more effectively, the United 
States is working to implement the Central American Fingerprinting Exploitation 
(CAFE) initiative. Under the CAFE initiative, the Department of State and the FBI 
are collaborating to provide equipment and training to help law enforcement agen-
cies in Central American nations acquire digital fingerprints of violent gang mem-
bers and other criminals who travel and commit crimes under different identities 
in Central America, the U.S. and other countries. The prints will then be integrated 
into a computerized system that will allow law enforcement officials from partici-
pating countries to exchange information and track criminals as they travel across 
borders. 

Furthermore, later this summer, in cooperation with the Government of El Sal-
vador, we will stand up the Transnational Anti-Gang, or TAG, unit in El Salvador. 
With FBI support, this vetted unit of Salvadoran law enforcement personnel will 
focus on gang related crime in El Salvador and the crime-related linkages in the 
United States. 

Additionally, the United States is in the process of implementing the Department 
of Homeland Security’s (DHS) new electronic Travel Document (eTD) system which 



76

will provide law enforcement officials in El Salvador, Honduras, and Guatemala 
with electronic information on gang members and other criminals who have been 
deported from the United States to their home countries in Central America after 
serving their sentences in the United States. 

The United States has increased its anti-gang training in Central America, in-
cluding efforts through the International Law Enforcement Academy (ILEA) in San 
Salvador. The Academy completed its third anti-gang program in January, training 
police and prosecutors from Central America in the best practices of targeting and 
fighting gang activity and other crimes. The pilot Model Precinct Program in 
Villanueva, Guatemala is another cornerstone of our on-going anti-gang activities. 
The program addresses gang activity by improving community-based law enforce-
ment, bringing together police, prosecutors, and the community in efforts to prevent 
and solve crimes. 

The U.S. Government appreciates the tough work that is being done by the Cen-
tral American governments to turn the tide on criminal elements operating in their 
societies. The Tegucigalpa Declaration issued by SICA in October 2006 is one exam-
ple of this regional progress. Through this Declaration, Central American states 
committed to work together and focus joint actions in the areas of legislation, train-
ing, and operations to combat the growing trend of violent crime and drug-traf-
ficking. 

Another example of the good work that is going on in the region is the Berger 
Administration’s efforts in Guatemala to approve the International Commission 
against Impunity in Guatemala, or CICIG. As expressed publicly by Undersecretary 
of State Burns and Ambassador Derham, the U.S. Government fully supports the 
agreement between the United Nations and the Government of Guatemala to estab-
lish CICIG. The Commission’s goals of investigating and supporting the prosecution 
by Guatemalan authorities of illicit groups engaged in violence affecting the human 
rights of Guatemalan citizens will help the Government of Guatemala strengthen 
the rule of law. We applaud the Berger government for undertaking this ground-
breaking and promising initiative and will continue to seek ways to support CICIG, 
including by encouraging the Guatemalan Congress to expeditiously pass enabling 
legislation. 

In a time of tightening budgets and resource constraints, we recognize that we 
must search for innovative and creative ways to support our partners in the shared 
fight against the crime and violence that would prey upon Central American soci-
eties. While much work remains to be done, through joint efforts by the U.S. Gov-
ernment and the governments of Central America, we have laid a solid groundwork 
upon which we can continue to build and move forward, strengthening the democ-
racies and improving the economies of Central America. 

STATEMENT OF LINDA H. EDDLEMAN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF THE TRUST FOR THE 
AMERICAS, A NON PROFIT AFFILIATE OF THE ORGANIZATION OF AMERICAN STATES 
(OAS) 

Thank you for the opportunity to brief this Subcommittee on the programs for 
children at risk that the Trust for the Americas is currently implementing in Cen-
tral America. The Trust is a 501 (c) (3) non profit corporation affiliated with the 
Organization of American States (OAS) in Washington D.C. One of the Trust’s prin-
ciple initiatives provides job opportunities and civic education to at-risk young peo-
ple. We are currently implementing several related programs in Central America, 
the Andean Region (Ecuador), Mexico and the Caribbean. 

As recognized by Chairman Engel, in his Opening Statement, violent crime has 
been on the rise in Central America. Disaffected young people who have few oppor-
tunities in their countries are at least partially to blame for this increase in crime, 
according to government officials in both the United States and Central America. 
The following provides some background information on two major programs cur-
rently implemented by the Trust that provides services to vulnerable young people: 
Mi Zona, a program that works promoting civic values and refusal skills to children 
under 16 and POETA, an initiative that gives disadvantaged youth ages 17 to 29 
an alternative education through technology. I will elaborate on both. 

MI ZONA PROGRAM: 

On July 2005, the Attorney General of Guatemala and the Guatemalan Ambas-
sador to the OAS approached the Trust for the Americas with a request to imple-
ment a civic education program for children at risk. (The Guatemalan officials were 
impressed with ‘‘Plan V,’’ a program that the Trust had implemented in Colombia 
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that promoted ethical values to more than 2,500 children ages 6 to 14 in ten Colom-
bian municipalities). 

The Guatemalan government was concerned by the large number of small chil-
dren being recruited by criminal organizations as lookouts and mules. In 2006, the 
Trust received a grant from the U.S. Department of State to run a civic education 
program in Guatemala. The initiative, called ‘‘MI ZONA’’ (my community), provides 
young children (ages 6–10) with the tools to manage difficult situations such as 
those involving corruption, crime, drugs and gangs. 

MI ZONA operates in six of the most dangerous zones in Guatemala and is mod-
eled on the successful Plan V program. It teaches participants how to effectively and 
safely say ‘‘no’’ to illicit activity. For this purpose, the Trust uses a participative ap-
proach that involves students, teachers and parents in after school activities and 
open discussions about risk-taking behavior. 

MI ZONA’s results are achieved through a series of workshops for children and 
seminars for parents. In each workshop participants discuss ethical dilemmas and 
their own life experiences. The program also includes training-the-trainer compo-
nent for community leaders and teachers and an NGO capacity building seminar. 
Through these activities, the Trust replicates its curricula in schools and community 
centers ensuring program sustainability. 

I want to share with the Subcommittee some measurable results of the program 
in just ten months:

• Approximately 200 children trained in prevention and refusal techniques
• 300 adults trained in support and curricula development for prevention. 

Adults trained include teachers, parents and community leaders involved in 
gang prevention.

• A crime prevention methodology with surveys and activities workbook devel-
oped for the program

• More than 20 training workshops held in 6 different Guatemalan Municipali-
ties

In just ten months of implementation, the initiative has attracted the interest 
from different stakeholders. For example, a group of private companies have ex-
pressed interest in ‘‘adopting’’ different schools and community centers where the 
MI ZONA curriculum could be replicated. More than 19 local NGOs have also par-
ticipated in our training activities, and they are now replicating program compo-
nents at no cost and with their own beneficiaries. Finally, we have trained a group 
of journalists in how to provide a more sensible and accurate coverage of youth re-
lated issues. 

Although MI ZONA is set to conclude in August, we are actively seeking addi-
tional sources of funding to continue, and hopefully expand the initiative 

POETA 

In 2001, the Trust received a grant from the World Bank to implement a pilot 
program to provide computer skills to people with disabilities in El Salvador, Guate-
mala, Honduras, and Nicaragua. Later that year, the Trust received a $1.4 million 
grant from the U.S. Department of Labor to work primarily in El Salvador with peo-
ple with disabilities. Thanks to this grant, the Trust opened three community tech-
nology training centers in San Salvador and adjacent municipalities. The program 
trained more than 450 people with disabilities, mostly young people affected by the 
civil war. 

Building from this experience and with the goal of reaching a greater number of 
beneficiaries, the Trust established its Partnership in Opportunities for Employment 
through Technology in the Americas (POETA). POETA is a hemispheric initiative 
implemented jointly by the Trust and the Organization of American States (OAS). 
The goal of the program is to fight poverty and improve the living condition of par-
ticipants through technology and job-readiness training. POETA provides disadvan-
taged youth with the necessary skills and the opportunity to apply for and hold a 
job, earn a living, and become active citizens in their countries. 

Currently, the Trust for the Americas operates thirty POETA centers in twelve 
Latin American countries. The initiative is made possible by a $1.5 million per year 
contribution from Microsoft Corporation, and the support of 65 NGOs, 30 academic 
institutions and over 200 local businesses. This year we plan to open an additional 
ten POETA centers and expect to provide services to approximately 30,000 individ-
uals in 18 countries. 
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POETA/Youth 
Last year, the Trust expanded the POETA program to provide services to a new 

class of beneficiaries—at risk youth. Specifically, centers where established in Mex-
ico, Ecuador and El Salvador. Thanks to a $750,000 grant from the government of 
Canada that we received this year, POETA centers for at risk youth—will be estab-
lished in the following six Eastern Caribbean States: Antigua and Barbuda, the 
Commonwealth of Dominica, Grenada, St Kitts and Nevis, St Lucia and St Vincent 
and the Grenadines. 

In each of these POETA centers, young people (ages 16 to 29) receive training in 
Information and Communication Technologies and job readiness. These centers 
train approximately 200 participants a year. To date, more than 60% of participants 
in these programs obtain a job, form a micro enterprise, or pursue additional edu-
cational opportunities. At the same time, POETA builds the capacity of local partner 
institutions giving them the tools to provide training to young beneficiaries. POETA 
training curriculum is directly related to the current job market demand for higher 
skilled technical labor in each community. The training curriculum also equips 
youth with interpersonal skills and values. For example, we recently introduced a 
civic education module that teaches youth practical approaches to conflict resolution, 
respect for the law, emotion control, and refusal skills. This enables beneficiaries to 
become more informed and better citizens. 

Assisting Central American Communities Affected by Gang Violence: 
I would like to provide this Subcommittee an example of the work POETA does 

in Central America. In El Salvador, the Trust for the Americas opened its first 
POETA Center for disadvantaged youth in 2006, in partnership with Fundación 
Amigos de la Educación (FUNDAEDUCA). This center is located in Ciudad Credisa, 
Soyapango and trains at-risk youth and their families in Information and Commu-
nication Technology and job readiness skills. This year, we opened an additional 
center for disadvantaged youth in Soyapango. This new center, managed by 
Universidad Don Bosco, will not only offer courses in ICTs, but will also provide the 
program’s participants with the opportunity to enroll and graduate from the Cisco 
Certified Network Associate (CCNA) program. This will enhance the participants’ 
competitiveness, which will in turn increase their chances of employment. By the 
end of 2007 we expect to have trained more than 175 young participants. These are 
175 young people that will not join a criminal group. Rather, they will become work-
ers in a local company or, perhaps, become their own bosses in small productive en-
terprises created by themselves. 

This is precisely, the key to the success of the program. POETA works because 
it gives youth a much more attractive alternative than criminal activity and vice. 
The POETA centers become a second home for participants. A place where they can 
use computers to learn, obtain job skills and have fun. After completing the training 
modules, young participants stay out of trouble. They remain in the centers as men-
tors. Others are hired by local companies. A large group also receives scholarships 
from local universities to purse more advance technical education. In sum, POETA 
works because it treats youth as part of the solution, and not as part of the problem. 

Promoting Reinsertion of Deportees in their Home Countries 
Some countries in the region receive between 50 and 70 deported citizens every 

day from the United States. Of these, a large number are between the ages of 18 
and 22. The majority of these deportees do not fit the profile of the violent criminal 
deportees of the 1990s. Indeed, less than one third of today’s deportees to El Sal-
vador, for example, have a criminal history. Instead, the majority are persons with-
out a criminal history who have either been interdicted while attempting to cross 
the border or have been identified through common traffic or other non-criminal vio-
lations of law while living and working in the U.S. 

Despite the fact that the majority of deportees have no criminal history, they are 
nonetheless at-risk for criminal behavior or matriculation into gang culture upon 
the return to Central America. Having left their countries to escape a lack of eco-
nomic opportunity in the first place, many return with feelings of hopelessness and 
resentment. This makes them ripe for recruitment by criminal organizations or, at 
the very least they are likely to attempt a return to the United States. 

To stem this risk, deportees must be better integrated into the society upon their 
return to their countries. This includes both social and economic integration. 
Leveraging its experience in employment training and civic education, The Trust for 
the Americas has developed an innovative approach to address the problem of re-
integration of Central American young deportees from the United States. The pro-
gram will aim to better re-integrate non-criminal deportees back into their coun-
tries’ society and economy. 
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With support from the OAS, the Trust intends to open training centers for deport-
ees in Central America. In the centers, beneficiaries will receive employability train-
ing beginning with a basic curriculum that will be enhanced by additional modules 
relevant to the identified employment market demands in the hospitality and tele-
marketing/call center industries in the target country. Civic education modules will 
be integrated into employability training modules where relevant. In addition, Cen-
ter trainers will conduct stand alone civic education modules on relevant issues. We 
expect the initiative to reduce the number of young deportees that intend to return 
to the U.S. illegally, while also preventing those who remain in the country to en-
gage in criminal activities. 

To conclude, I ask the Subcommittee to consider focusing on the prevention of 
youth violence through innovative programs such as those under the auspices of the 
Organization of American States and its affiliate the Trust for the Americas. I fur-
ther ask the Subcommittee to work closely with our OAS Member States as part-
ners in preventing and reducing the damage to all of our societies from gang and 
criminal activities. 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide this testimony. 



80



81



82



83



84



85



86



87

Æ


